

Climate finance for hydropower

Incentivising the low-carbon transition

Sejal Patel, Clare Shakya and Neha Rai

Issue Paper January 2020

Climate change; Energy

Keywords: Climate finance, climate investment funds, hydropower, low-carbon economy, renewable energy



About the authors

Sejal Patel is a researcher in IIED's Climate Change Group. She has a background in environmental economics, and her work focuses on climate finance, public policy responses, and governance, particularly in relation to low-carbon climateresilient and equitable development, through local, national, and international levels.

Clare Shakya is the director of IIED's Climate Change Group. She has 25 years of experience in development, on climate, natural resources, environment and energy systems. She spent 15 years with DFID where she led Asia and then Africa Division's development of climate change responses, supporting the integration of climate change thinking and finance into DFID's development interventions.

Neha Rai is a senior researcher with the Climate Change Group at IIED. Based in the UK, she engages in IIED's work on climate finance and M&E. Her areas of technical expertise include in country work on Green Climate Fund, the political economy dynamics of international financing, and M&E of climate change adaptation.

Corresponding author: sejal.patel@iied.org

Acknowledgements

FutureDAMS is funded by the Global Challenges Research Fund (GCRF).

The authors would like to thank the following for their review, guidance and support: Jamie Skinner, IIED; Simon Lucas, DFID; Kevin Johnstone, IIED; Lucy Southwood; Judith Fisher; and Alice Nightingale.

Published by IIED, January 2020

Patel, S, Shakya, C and Rai, N (2020) *Climate finance for hydropower: Incentivising the low-carbon transition*. IIED, London.

http://pubs.iied.org/10203IIED

ISBN 978-1-78431-776-8

Photo caption: Svartavatn dam, Rogaland, Norway Photo credit: Astrid Westvang/Flickr via Creative Commons (CC BY-NC-ND 2.0)

Printed on recycled paper with vegetable-based inks.

International Institute for Environment and Development 80-86 Gray's Inn Road, London WC1X 8NH, UK Tel: +44 (0)20 3463 7399 Fax: +44 (0)20 3514 9055 www.iied.org

♥ @iied

www.facebook.com/thellED

Download more publications at http://pubs.iied.org

IIED is a charity registered in England, Charity No.800066 and in Scotland, OSCR Reg No.SC039864 and a company limited by guarantee registered in England No.2188452.

Produced by IIED's Climate Change Group

The Climate Change Group works with partners to help secure fair and equitable solutions to climate change by combining appropriate support for adaptation by the poor in low- and middle-income countries, with ambitious and practical mitigation targets.

The work of the Climate Change Group focuses on achieving the following objectives:

- Supporting public planning processes in delivering climateresilient development outcomes for the poorest
- Supporting climate change negotiators from poor and vulnerable countries for equitable, balanced and multilateral solutions to climate change
- Building capacity to act on the implications of changing ecology and economics for equitable and climate resilient development in the drylands.

Related reading

See also the related briefing: Patel, S, Rai, N, and Shakya, C (2019) How climate finance can help repurpose hydropower. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied. org/17737IIED

And find out more about the FutureDAMS Research Project at: https://www.iied.org/futuredams

Other related IIED readings:

Hay, M, Skinner, J, and Norton, A (2019) Dam-induced displacement and resettlement: a literature review. FutureDAMS Working Paper 004. The University of Manchester, Manchester.

Soanes, M, Skinner, J, and Haas, L (2016) Sustainable hydropower and carbon finance. IIED Issue Paper, London. https://pubs.iied.org/17580IIED

Skinner, J (2015) Routing revenue from hydropower dams to deliver local development. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied.org/17285IIED

Climate funds should facilitate the transition to a low-carbon and climateresilient future. Energy storage and ancillary grid services are critical to expanding the proportion of intermittent renewable generation on the electricity grid. Hydropower remains the largest and most cost-effective provider of bulk energy storage, offering the flexibility to provide most other recognised grid services. While *sustainable hydropower* may not broadly meet climate finance criteria, hydropower projects with the necessary characteristics for transition do meet these objectives and should attract climate finance support. Meanwhile, concerns about the social and ecological integrity of hydropower, such as the impact it may have on local communities, provide more reasons for climate finance to incentivise hydropower designs that are socially, environmentally and technically appropriate for future conditions, supporting the shift to accessible, affordable, clean, distributed smart grids.

Contents

Sur	nmary	4
Acr	onyms	6
1 In	troduction and scope	7
2 0	pportunity for transitioning to a low-carbon	
futu	Ire	10
2.1	The urgency of action	11
2.2	Hydropower on the grid: penetration and function	11
2.3	Hydropower in the transition: low-carbon energy	13
2.4	Hydropower in the transition: for energy	
	storage and grid stability	13
2.5	Increasing ambition	14
3 C	limate finance for hydropower	15
3.1	What is climate finance?	16
3.2	Climate funds	16
3.3	What has been funded by multilateral climate funds?	16
4 B	arriers to accessing climate finance	18
4.1	Additionality, transformation and paradigm shifts	s 19
4.2	The changing climate's effect on the energy	00
4.0		20
4.3	Political risks and regulatory regimes	22

4.4	Value to energy markets	22
4.5	Climate funds' inconsistency in interpreting	
	their mandate	23
4.6	Overcoming these barriers	24
5 H	ow can climate finance incentivise	
tran	sition hydropower?	25
5.1	Providing clear criteria for investing in	
	hydropower	26
5.2	Supporting basin assessments for strategic	
	hydropower development	27
5.3	Increasing the performance of existing	
	hydropower systems to meet climate objectives	27
5.4	Restructuring markets to reward transition services	28
5.5	Reducing the cost of capital for transition	
	hydropower	28
5.6	Recommendations for climate funds	29
6 Lo	ooking forward	30
Ann	exes	32
Ann	ex 1: Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower	
	Development Project case study	32
Ann	ex 2: Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan case	
	study	36
End	Inotes	39

Summary

At $475g CO_2$ per kilowatt hour (kWh), average global electricity grid emissions are not in line to meet the Paris Agreement target of restricting global warming to less than 2°C. The 1.5°C ambition is even further out of reach. To have any chance of achieving either target, we need a near 90% reduction in grid emissions to 50g/kWh.

This issue paper looks at how hydropower can contribute to the transition to a low-carbon future. *Sustainable hydropower* is a subset of all hydropower projects that emerge from a basin-wide process and respect good practice, as defined by the International Hydropower Association. We propose that *transition hydropower* is a subset of sustainable hydropower, defined by an explicit design focus to support intermittent renewables on the grid by providing grid ancillary services and energy storage. We also propose that green finance support transition hydropower.

The paper explores how hydropower project developers could usefully draw on climate financing and how climate financiers could position climate finance to incentivise a shift in hydropower design and operations that would increase their contribution to the needed transformation to low-carbon and resilient energy systems. We conclude by highlighting where action is needed to understand and incentivise the value of hydropower in the transition to a sustainable, low-carbon future and where climate funds can contribute to this.

Hydropower has often been controversial. Nevertheless, it remains the predominantly reliable, low-carbon, lowcost technology that is accessible to developing and middle-income countries seeking to replace thermal power plants with low-emission energy and can support intermittent renewables such as wind or solar.

Hydropower can provide a number of ancillary services such as voltage stabilisation, black-start services and dispatchable energy. It can also follow demand, provide peak power without losing efficiency, store energy when intermittent renewables generate more than is being consumed on the grid and offer inertia to stabilise grid frequency when wind and solar-generated voltage fluctuates with gusts and/or cloud cover. Pumped hydropower storage provides over 94% of the world's installed energy storage capacity and over 99% of stored energy. Of the 23 multilateral and bilateral climate funds reported on in the Climate Funds Update database, only four have supported hydropower projects. Of these, the Clean Tech Fund and the Scaling-Up Renewable Energies Program have a mitigation mandate, while the Global Environmental Facility and Green Climate Fund support both adaptation and mitigation. Between them, these funds have supported 36 hydropower projects of varying sizes. Our analysis shows that, between 2003 and 2018, US\$693 million in public climate finance went to hydropower projects. This is significantly less than the almost US\$300 billion of public and private climate finance that flowed to renewable energy (90% to wind and solar) in 2016 alone.

We review the reasons why climate funds accept and reject projects, exploring two approved projects in depth: Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan, which integrates the transition characteristics of dams in supporting the grid's increased wind capacity; and the Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower Development project, which supports a shift to renewable energybased grid.

We find four main reasons why climate funds have restricted investment in hydropower:

- Dams are already proven investments, so are not seen to represent the transformational change in renewable energy technologies that climate funds were set up to support. Most hydropower in developing countries is operated purely to generate a constant electricity supply rather than respond to fluctuations in demand. Many hydropower project proposals have also been rejected by climate funds for lacking evidence of 'additionality' which refers to evidence of climate benefits beyond what could be expected to occur in the absence of climate finance.
- Hydropower has the potential to significantly impact communities and downstream ecosystems. The balance of costs and benefits is often controversial.
- Hydropower projects take eight to ten years to design and build; and climate fund managers justifiably seek to support rapid technology change. Large infrastructure projects also carry significant risk of delays.
- All reservoirs emit greenhouse gases to some degree, so there are concerns around how low-carbon hydropower-generated energy really is.

Given the urgency of climate action, it is understandable that climate funds value fast returns. But they must also develop a long-term strategic focus to support the transformation of energy systems to renewable grids by establishing grid stability and energy storage capacities that enable higher penetration of intermittent renewables.

Setting out the types of project climate funds should invest in and how hydropower developers can make the case for climate finance support, we recommend that project developers, international climate funds and energy regulators work together to support a long-term sustainable transition by:

Supporting basin assessments for strategic hydropower development. Best practice should consider a range of scenarios around hydropower placement, design and operation to optimise development objectives linked to irrigation (food), energy, water and ecosystems (wetland conservation). There is widespread agreement that the negative impacts of hydropower are best managed at basin scale, avoiding sensitive areas, rather than at project level, where the margin for manoeuvre is more limited. Hydrological risks also need to be identified and managed at basin scale.

Increasing hydropower performance for climate

objectives. Where hydropower is already a major source of energy, and plays or could play a transition role – by enabling more intermittent renewables on the grid, or where reservoirs play a vital role in water management – there is a legitimate case for climate funds to invest in rehabilitating existing projects, building in support to achieve specific mitigation and resilience objectives.

Restructuring markets to reward transition

services. Energy dispatch, stabilisation and storage services show how transition hydropower enables the paradigm shift to a clean energy system built around intermittent renewables. Energy markets need to identify, value and pay for these services to achieve stable grid management with intermittent renewables providing the bulk of the power. Energy storage and grid stabilisation services must be valued highly enough to encourage investment.

Reducing the cost of capital for transition

hydropower. Climate funds can help create the right financing incentives by balancing risks for public and private sector actors.

Hydropower projects are high risk and incur high capital construction costs. They are often supported by large investors, including multilateral development banks and private developers. It is important to balance public and private interests to ensure projects consider social and environmental outcomes, revenue streams are attractive for private investors and tariffs are affordable for consumers.

The public sector can only build a fraction of the **transition hydropower** required to support renewables and achieve a 50g CO_2e/kWh grid; the private sector must also play a role. Climate funds have the mandate to help finance the transition to a low-carbon future, which must include energy storage and ancillary services to maximise the role of intermittent renewables. While battery development provides some energy storage, hydropower remains the single largest bulk storage provider.

Building hydropower dams has recognised downsides, including high costs, long delivery times, potential social and environmental impacts and the need to manage investors' political and reputational risks. The variability of reservoir emissions has also led to concerns around including all hydropower investment in the carbon market under Kyoto. But transition hydropower can play a critical role. Significant recent advances in understanding and predicting carbon emissions from reservoirs and identifying pathways to sustainable hydropower suggest that climate funds and carbon markets should refine their response to supporting hydropower under the Paris Agreement rules that are under negotiation.

Acronyms

AfDB	African Development Bank
BOOT	build-own-operate-transfer
CFU	Climate Funds Update
CIFs	climate investment funds
$\rm CO_2 e$	carbon dioxide equivalent
CTF	Clean Tech Fund
FELT	finance-engineer-lease-and-transfer
FiT	feed-in tariff
GCF	Green Climate Fund
GEF	Global Environment Facility
GHG	greenhouse gas
GW	gigawatts
IDA	International Development Association
IEA	International Energy Agency
IHA	International Hydropower Association
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
IRENA	International Renewable Energy Agency
kWh	kilowatt hour
MIGA	Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency
MW	megawatts
MWh	megawatt hour
NGO	non-governmental organisation
OME	Office National de l'Electricité/National Electricity Office (Morocco)
PPA	power purchase agreement
PPP	public-private partnership
PV	photovoltaic
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
SIEA	Solomon Islands Electricity Authority
SIG	Solomon Islands government
SONI	System Operator for Northern Ireland
SREP	Scaling up Renewable Energy in Low-Income Countries Program
tCO ₂ e	tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change

Introduction and scope



This issue paper looks at how hydropower can help us transition to a sustainable future. It argues that climate finance could be used to incentivise a shift in hydropower design and operations that would increase their contribution to the needed transformation (see Box 1) to low-carbon and resilient energy systems. After setting out how hydropower can support the transition to a more sustainable future through energy storage and grid system balancing, we explore how climate finance has supported hydropower projects to date. We then recommend ways climate funds can shape their investment criteria for hydropower to incentivise design characteristics for the transition. We conclude by highlighting where further research is needed to understand the value hydropower can provide to the transition to a sustainable future.

With average global grid emissions at 475g CO_2 per kilowatt hour (kWh),¹ we will not meet the Paris Agreement global warming target of under 2°C. The 1.5°C ambition is even further out of reach. Indeed, we must see a near 90% reduction in grid emissions to 50g/kWh to have any chance of achieving either target.²

In transitioning to a low-carbon energy mix with a greater proportion of **intermittent renewables** (see Box 1) such as solar and wind, a grid network will need context-appropriate services to support grid stability and store energy. Several options for delivering these services – such as lithium batteries or compressed air energy storage technologies – are already available or in development.³ Hydropower dams also provide these services; in many cases, more cost-effectively than the alternatives.

By storing water in reservoirs, hydropower dams store potential energy, allowing them to provide power to the grid on demand. Hydropower can respond rapidly to frequency imbalances on the grid, which is increasingly important as levels of **intermittent renewables** also increase. And although hydropower construction and reservoirs have both embedded carbon and lifetime emissions from decomposing vegetation, many hydropower plants are a relatively low-carbon renewable energy source.⁴ Electricity generation, however, is business as usual for hydropower development and does not represent a transformational shift in energy systems. Historically, most climate funds have restricted investment in hydropower for four main reasons:

- As proven investments, they do not perceive hydropower systems as representing transformational change in renewable energy technologies, which the climate funds were set up to support.
- Hydropower dams can have significant impact on local communities and downstream ecosystems. The balance of costs and benefits is often controversial.⁵
- Hydropower projects take eight to ten years to design and build and climate fund managers justifiably seek to support rapid technology change.
- Given the observed greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from reservoirs, there are concerns around how low-carbon energy generated by hydropower really is. While most reservoirs generate similar emissions per kWh to other renewables, a significant minority have emissions above those of thermal power, which creates uncertainty.

This paper looks at when climate funds have and have not invested in hydropower development to identify the barriers to investment and opportunities to incentivise the type of hydropower that enables transition to a low-carbon future. We review the hydropower projects approved by climate funds, as documented in the Climate Funds Update (CFU) database, and those projects they rejected, as far as this information is available from fund websites and other public sources. To explore good practice, we also do an initial review of the integration of hydropower ancillary services into grid systems in different contexts.

The value of hydropower in the transition to a low-carbon future will only be clear when there is deliberate design and contracting for specific transition characteristics, alongside market reform to value and pay for these roles. We explore several case studies to understand their experience in designing and using hydropower and present two in greater depth.

Annex 1 outlines Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan (approved in 2011), a project that supports the grid's increasing wind capacity by integrating a pumped hydropower storage reservoir into an existing hydropower plant to provide energy storage when the wind turbines built under the plan produce excess energy.⁶ **Annex 2** outlines the Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower Development project, a scheme that supports a shift to renewable energy and enables a higher penetration of photovoltaic (PV) power in the grid without the need for large and expensive energy storage or diesel generators.⁷

In both cases, climate finance plays a role in supporting the transition characteristics of hydropower. Climate funds are mandated to finance climate actions, reducing emissions and increasing resilience to impacts. Multilateral and many bilateral funds expect investments to be transformational or create a **paradigm shift** (see Box 1). They also expect projects to tackle concerns around the social and environmental impacts of hydropower directly, as these are essential to ensure transition is just and equitable, to build stakeholder and investor confidence and to reduce the risk of delays in construction.

There is plenty of knowledge on how to ensure good social outcomes and mitigate social risks in large dam projects. But however strong the understanding, ensuring that projects avoid social harms remains problematic, given the political economy challenges in practice.⁸

In this paper, all references to **sustainable hydropower** assume that individual projects have emerged from a basin-wide, optimised water and energy assessment that has properly balanced economic, social and environmental outcomes and that they meet the International Hydropower Association (IHA) Sustainability Protocol's Level 3 good practice standard as a minimum.^{9,10}

Building on our analysis of hydropower projects the climate funds are already funding, we explore the case for further incentivising the development of sustainable hydropower by promoting characteristics that will support the transition to a low-carbon future and a global average grid emission of 50g CO₂/kWh.

Opportunity for transitioning to a low-carbon future



2.1 The urgency of action

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) 1.5°C report shows the increasing urgency of rapidly reducing emissions to achieve net zero emissions as early as possible.² This has significant implications for all countries, not just the bigger emitters, with regards the approach they take to supporting a just transition to a low-emission development pathway. The growing number of countries committing to net zero targets means that transforming energy systems to be consistent with low-emission pathways is increasingly inevitable. But many countries are not yet able to provide reliable and universal energy services. From a climate justice perspective, it is important for developing countries to get the support they need to tackle this gap in energy services and the transformation to a lowemission energy system as a single coherent vision.

According to the International Energy Agency (IEA)'s sustainable development scenario,¹¹ renewable capacity additions need to grow by over 300 gigawatts (GW) on average each year between 2018 and 2030 to reach the Paris Agreement goals and Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). But IEA data found that in 2018, this growth failed to show a year-on-year increase for the first time since 2001. New net capacity from solar PV, wind, hydro, bioenergy and other renewable power sources only increased by 180GW or 60% of the net additions needed to meet the sustainable development scenario target.

IEA analysis reported that "the main reason [for the global stagnation of PV capacity] was a sudden change in China's solar PV incentives to curb costs and address grid integration challenges to achieve more sustainable PV expansion."¹² Although global economic slowdown was also a factor, this example shows the need for stable, forward-looking policies underpinned by a long-term, system-wide vision for the sustainable integration of renewables. The UK introduced a capacity market to value critical services for reliable energy with increasing **intermittent renewables**. Such system-wide analysis is vital if countries are to move at the pace and ambition needed to achieve rapid **transformation** to low-carbon energy systems.

The need for energy storage increases as **intermittent renewables** are added to the grid because wind and solar provide energy when it is windy or sunny rather than in response to demand. Storing any unconsumed energy produced by **intermittent renewables** is now a valuable feature for grid management. **Pumpedstorage hydropower** (see Box 1) represents 99% of global installed **energy storage capacity** (see Box 1), at over 125GW.¹³ Although the deployment of lithium ion batteries is increasing in countries like UK, Australia and Germany, they are short-lived and remain innovative and small-scale.³ And although costs are falling, battery technologies remain relatively expensive. Pumpedstorage hydropower systems cost US\$177/kWh, while lithium ion batteries cost close to US\$400/kWh and are expected to fall to under US\$250/kWh by 2050.¹⁴

As we discuss in the following sections, storing water through a hydropower network is likely to be a critical part of many countries' long-term low-emission and climate-resilient strategies. Indeed, global hydropower construction plans for over 3,700 dams of capacity greater than one megawatt (MW), primarily in countries with emerging economies, with the aim of increasing the 2015 global hydroelectricity capacity by 73%,¹⁵ suggests this is the case.

2.2 Hydropower on the grid: penetration and function

Hydropower is the world's leading renewable energy source for electricity generation, supplying 71% of all renewable energy. In 2016, hydropower reached an installed capacity of 1,064GW and generated 16.4% of the world's electricity from all sources.¹⁶ Nearly half of the 47 Least Developed Countries rely on hydropower for between one third and all of their electricity.¹⁷

The primary function of most hydropower infrastructure is generating **baseload power**.¹⁸ But as it can respond in seconds to changes in demand, it can also provide peak demand services, **grid stabilisation** and storage for surplus energy produced by **intermittent renewables** (see Box 1).

Hydropower dams are a long-term investment, with an average life expectancy of 50 years. But they also create a footprint that is likely to last in perpetuity.²⁰ So it is critical to design hydropower projects that are fit for future social and climate conditions and comply with changing technical requirements as we shift to distributed, smart, clean grids.

BOX 1: ENERGY AND CLIMATE FINANCE TERMINOLOGY¹⁰

Additionality: Evidence of climate benefits beyond business as usual or what would occur without climate finance.

Arbitrage: When a product can be bought at a time (or place) for a lower price, then sold later (or elsewhere) at a higher price. With energy storage, this means charging during hours of low demand at low cost and discharging during high demand at better prices.

Automating the grid: Automatically adjusting generation to respond to demand, thus maintaining grid frequency within defined parameters.

Baseload power: Electricity generation intended to operate constantly rather than respond to fluctuations in demand. Baseload is the minimum demand on a grid.

Black start: The ability of a generating unit to start without an outside electrical supply. Black start service is necessary to ensure the reliable restoration of the grid following a blackout.

Business-as-usual hydropower: Hydropower with design and operation aimed at traditional baseload and peak generation, that does not consider its potential to provide energy storage or grid services, or the climate resilience of energy and water systems.

Climate finance: Local, national or international financing – drawn from public, private and alternative sources of financing – that seeks to support mitigation and adaptation actions that will address climate change.

Energy dispatch: Varying generation output to meet changing supply requirements in real time, without losing efficiency.

Energy storage capacity: The energy available in a storage system to respond to demand. Pumpedstorage hydropower accounts for 99% of bulk energy storage worldwide and typically has 6–20 hours of reserve storage.^[15]

Fast Frequency Response: the delivery of a rapid active power increase or decrease by generation or load in a timeframe of two seconds or less, to correct a supply-demand imbalance and assist in managing power system frequency.

Flexible generation: Generating capacity whose output can be varied as needed. Flexible generation is said to be dispatchable.

Grid stabilisation services: Services to increase or reduce generation to ensure supply and demand is balanced, maintaining the right frequency on the grid to prevent damage to equipment. Such services help maintain a state of equilibrium during normal and abnormal conditions or disturbances.

Inertia: Resistance to change. Grid inertia helps keep the grid voltage within safe limits and is provided through generators and motors in powerplants and factories rotating at the same frequency as the electricity grid.

Intermittent renewables: Many renewable sources of energy are not continuously available to be converted into electricity. Wind turbines produce energy when there is wind, solar panels when there is sun. It can be predictable but is not dispatchable in response to demand.

Low-carbon grid: An electricity grid that uses energy sources with low CO_2e emissions over their lifecycle, such as wind, solar, hydropower, geothermal, biomass and nuclear. To stay well below 2°C or reach the 1.5°C ambition, a low-carbon grid would need an emissions factor that is 90% lower than current levels, about 50g CO_2e/kWh .

Load shedding: The deliberate shutdown of electric power in part or parts of a power distribution system, generally to prevent the failure of the entire system when demand strains its capacity.

Paradigm shift: A change in what is understood as 'normal'; a change in how issues are framed.

Peak power: The maximum demand a grid can respond to or the maximum power an energy system can provide. It is designed to respond to short surges or peaks in demand that occur at different times in a day as well as having seasonal variation.

Pumped-storage hydropower: Where water is pumped up from a lower reservoir to a higher one when more energy is produced than needed and released when demand exceeds supply.

Transformation: A fundamental and large change in social, ecological and economic systems creating a new 'normal' or a new 'stable state'. Climate finance seeks to transform systems to be low-emission and climate-resilient.

Unbundling: Regulatory provisions that separate entities in different stages of the business cycle to create more competitive energy markets, either through the separation of accounts, the legal separation of entities or ownership bundling, ensuring each entity has independent decisionmaking mechanisms.¹⁹

2.3 Hydropower in the transition: low-carbon energy

Hydropower is a renewable energy that usually produces low-carbon electricity. In 2018, the global median lifecycle GHG emission intensity of 178 singlepurpose dam reservoirs and 320 multipurpose dam reservoirs was 18.5g CO_2e/kWh ; 84% of these reservoirs exhibited emissions lower than 100g CO_2e/kWh .²¹ This is comparable to the median lifecycle carbon equivalent intensity of other renewables (11g CO_2e/kWh for onshore wind, 12g CO_2e/kWh for nuclear and offshore wind and 48g CO_2e/kWh for solar PV) and significantly lower than fossil fuel energies (490g CO_2e/kWh for gas and 820g CO_2e/kWh for coal).²²

Emissions from hydropower start during construction and continue via the release of methane and carbon dioxide throughout a reservoir's lifetime.²³ These vary considerably according to the reservoir's design and location.²⁴ Shallow reservoirs with a large surface areato-volume ratio and a low installed capacity, for example, typically emit more CO₂e/kWh than deep reservoirs with a smaller surface area-to-volume ratio and high installed capacity. Tropical sites also emit significantly higher levels of emissions. For example, Brazil's Balbina hydroelectric reservoir in the Amazon emits an estimated three million tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent (tCO₂e) a year, which is almost half the CO₂ emissions from burning fossil fuels in São Paulo city.25 Emissions from a reservoir typically decline gradually over its lifetime.

We must therefore consider the context when estimating a hydropower system's lifecycle emissions to understand the carbon intensity of the electricity it produces.²⁶ The IHA and UNESCO have developed the G-res tool, a standardised methodology for assessing reservoirs' potential GHG emissions.²⁷ This tool should give greater confidence in these estimates and allow project proponents to better compare emissions from different generation options, ensuring a trajectory towards an average of 50g CO₂/kWh across the grid.

2.4 Hydropower in the transition: for energy storage and grid stability

Beyond its potential as a renewable and low-carbon source of energy, hydropower can provide critical grid services to enable the transition to low-carbon electricity grids.

Electricity grids are complex systems. Their voltage and frequency need careful management to balance demand, transport electricity efficiently and reliably provide the right voltage of power to households. To increase levels of **intermittent renewables** on a grid, its systems need greater storage capacity^{3,28} and ancillary services such as **flexible generation** and **grid stabilisation** (see Box 1). So, energy generation technologies that can offer this are essential in the transition to a low-carbon future.

For example, Ireland's EirGrid and System Operator for Northern Ireland (SONI) undertook a joint process to identify and value the services their integrated grid needed to support a transition. The programme, 'Delivering secure sustainable electricity system (DS3)', established in 2011, aims to develop the grid to meet the challenges of operating the electricity system in a safe, secure and efficient manner while facilitating higher levels of renewable energy.²⁹ As part of this process, EirGrid and SONI identified 14 system services and several other ancillary services and system charges, such as **black start** (see Box 1). Hydropower can provide 13 of the 14 system services identified.

Because it can respond to increasing or decreasing demand, hydropower can offer dispatchable energy and provide **peak power** (see Box 1) without losing efficiency. Hydropower systems range from pure runof-river constructions to structures that use reservoir storage. Run-of-the-river projects use no or small reservoirs behind a turbine to store water, so they have limited energy storage capacity. Some therefore can, or have the potential to, offer daily storage, which can be highly useful for grid integration of renewables. They are, however, less flexible in offering wider services on the grid than hydropower systems with larger reservoir storage. But this can change if the run-of-river constructions are integrated with other forms of bulk energy storage.³⁰ It is possible to retrofit hydropower systems to expand the services they offer - for example, by adding power generators to dams that were not built for hydropower or creating additional reservoirs to enable greater storage potential.

Reservoir storage hydropower plants store water that can be used to generate energy at any time. It is possible to increase flow quickly during peak demand to increase electricity generation and reduce or stop it during guieter times when energy demand is lower. This is an advantage over energy sources such as coal, geothermal or nuclear, which are better suited for **baseload power**. These other sources take several hours to change their output and lose efficiency at higher or lower levels of generation, while frequent changes reduce the life of equipment.³¹ Hydropower, on the other hand, can reach full power in less than one minute.³² This near-instantaneous dispatchability means that hydropower can respond to sudden changes in energy supply and demand, supporting the integration of intermittent renewables, such as solar and wind.33

Pumped-storage hydropower systems have two reservoirs at different heights with a reversible turbine between them. When intermittent sources produce surplus electricity, they pump water up to the higher reservoir for storage, releasing it back into the lower reservoir to generate electricity at times of peak demand.³⁴ As turbine generators can both respond rapidly and spin without producing power, hydropower can stabilise grid frequency and smooth out the peaks and troughs of solar and wind generation that fluctuate according to the weather and the time of day. This becomes increasingly important as the proportion of intermittent energies on the grid increases. And because operators need to physically open a sluice to start the turbines, hydropower can provide blackstart services, enabling other sources of energy to be restarted after a blackout.

2.5 Increasing ambition

As we have seen, hydropower is a flexible, renewable energy resource. With the correct design, it can provide bulk energy storage and ancillary grid services that support higher levels of **intermittent renewables** on the grid. Given the urgency of climate action, the time required for building hydropower systems and ensuring appropriate environmental and social safeguards have limited the opportunities they represent in the immediate term. However, the versatility of hydropower technology is critical to the **transformation** we will need for 2050 pathways to transition to a low-carbon future.

Pumped-storage hydropower is the most mature storage technology. It provides more than 94% of installed global **energy storage capacity** and houses over 99% of energy stored.²¹ Although finding sites that are suitable for a double reservoir can limit the deployment of larger schemes, adding a reservoir to existing hydropower systems would probably be highly cost-effective. Given the flexibility in services that hydropower systems offer in supporting the transition to net zero emissions, their further development should be part of any integrated clean energy system.

There continues to be exciting innovation in hydropower, including the development of underground closed pumped-storage systems that can also provide thermal energy for heating buildings, and systems that integrate hydropower with other renewables for stable mini grids. These integrated systems can also be digitised, bringing together automation technology, big data analytics, artificial intelligence and the industrial internet of things to manage demand as well as generation, improving grid efficiency and reliability,³⁵ particularly as grid systems become increasingly multifaceted and complex. While automating the grid can require a high level of investment, it points to a significant area of innovation for many grid systems. There is also a critical need to invest in testing new approaches for proof of concept and business model testing, given the potential of innovations to support a rapid transformation of grid systems

Most hydropower in developing countries is operated purely for **baseload power**. Integrating its transition characteristics into grid planning and management is an important opportunity to create a resilient **low-carbon grid** (see Box 1) in the long term; and climate finance can play a critical role in this. Retrofitting and upgrading current hydropower infrastructure can be relatively cheap and fast. These opportunities enable national governments to increase their climate ambition while delivering SDG7 (affordable, reliable, sustainable and modern energy for all). They are critical to delivering the Paris Agreement.

Climate finance for hydropower



3.1 What is climate finance?

Climate finance refers to "local, national or transnational financing – drawn from public, private and alternative sources of financing – that seeks to support both mitigation and adaptation actions that will address climate change".³⁶ When invested in mitigation, climate finance seeks to reduce emissions; when invested in adaptation, it supports societies to adapt to the impacts of climate change.

3.2 Climate funds

Under the United Nations *Framework Convention on Climate Change* (UNFCCC), the Kyoto Protocol and Paris Agreement both set out mechanisms to deliver financial assistance from richer countries, who have historically emitted more GHGs, to poorer countries, who have emitted less, yet are more vulnerable to the effects of climate change.

The Global Environment Facility (GEF) has served as a financial mechanism since the UNFCCC entered into force in 1994, managing the Special Climate Change Fund and the Least Developed Countries Fund. The Adaptation Fund was established under the Kyoto Protocol in 2001 and the Green Climate Fund (GCF) in 2010. These financial mechanisms are accountable to the UNFCCC's Conference of Parties, which decides on its priorities and eligibility criteria for funding.

In 2008, the World Bank Group set up the Climate Investment Funds (CIFs). Intended as an interim measure while the GCF was established, the CIFs have continued to function, given the challenges of accessing the GCF.³⁷ The CIFs – comprising the Clean Tech Fund (CTF), the Forest Investment Program, the Pilot Program for Climate Resilience and the Scaling up Renewable Energy in Low-Income Countries Program (SREP) – all work through the multilateral development banks as implementing agencies.

Although these climate funds were established for different purposes, they have similar criteria for investment. These broadly include meeting requirements for **additionality** (see Box 1) and **transformation** or **paradigm shift** in systems (see Section 4.1); adaptation to climate impacts; and reducing carbon emissions below business as usual levels.

3.3 What has been funded by multilateral climate funds?

Climate finance flows to hydropower projects from 2003 to 2018 amount to US\$693 million (see Figure 1).³⁸ But these figures pale in comparison to the almost US\$300 billion of public (US\$238 billion) and private (US\$57 billion) climate finance that flowed to renewable energy (90% to wind and solar) as a whole in 2016 alone.³⁹

Figure 1. Instruments used by multilateral public sector climate funds in financing hydropower projects





Figure 2. The multilateral climate funds financing hydropower projects

Source: CFU data[38]

Of the 23 public-sector climate funds in the CFU database, 11 are mitigation-focused, six are adaptationfocused and six are cross-cutting funds. Hydropower projects can offer both mitigation and adaptation benefits, depending on the project objectives. By helping decrease energy systems' carbon intensity and ameliorating floods and droughts, they can support adaptation.⁴⁰ But they are usually focused on mitigation. Of the four climate funds to support hydropower projects, two – the CTF and SREP – have a mitigation mandate. The other two – the GEF and GCF – support both adaptation and mitigation.

Barriers to accessing climate finance



Between 2003 and the end of 2018, only 36 hydropower projects received support from multilateral climate funds (see Table 1). Exploring the hydropower projects that climate funds rejected for funding highlights five areas of concern around their funding criteria and perceptions around hydropower risks:

- Proving additionality and transformation potential
- Sustainability
- · Political risk and regulatory regimes
- · Value to energy markets, and
- The interpretation of climate fund mandates.

4.1 Additionality, transformation and paradigm shifts

Climate funds have rejected many hydropower project proposals for lacking evidence of **additionality** and **transformative** change. Here, **additionality** refers to evidence of climate benefits beyond what could be expected to occur without climate finance.¹⁰ A **paradigm shift** refers to bringing about a fundamental change from current systems. Climate funds could achieve a **paradigm shift** by supporting projects that demonstrate the viability of technologies or innovation in financing that enable a transition from fossil fuel reliance to a low-carbon energy grid. Hydropower has huge potential for generating electricity with very low emissions (see Table 2) and facilitating penetration

FUND	WHAT HAS BEEN FUNDED	ALIGNMENT WITH FUND MANDATE
CTF	Number of projects: 4 Total funding: US\$404 million Capacity: ⁴¹ large hydropower 70–1,334 MW	With average funding size of US\$101 million, the CTF has provided loans for large-scale hydropower projects. This is in line with the fund's mandate to "promote scaled-up financing for demonstration, deployment, and transfer of low-carbon technologies with significant potential for long-term greenhouse gas emissions savings. ^{*42}
GCF	Number of projects: 2 Total funding: US\$136 million Capacity: large hydropower 15–48 MW	The GCF's mandate is to help developing countries limit or reduce their GHG emissions and adapt to climate change. The two projects it has funded are in line with its objectives of promoting a paradigm shift to low-emission and climate-resilient development. One project aims to facilitate a power system transition; the other focuses on climate-resilient development for environmental and social sustainability.
SREP	Number of projects: 4 Total funding: US\$80 million Capacity: small hydropower 4.3 MW; others not specified	These four projects have been funded under the SREP's mandate to support projects that demonstrate the economic, social and environmental viability of low-carbon development pathways in low-income countries' energy sectors. All four projects concern increasing electricity access through mini or micro grids.
GEF	Number of projects: 26 Total funding: US\$73 million Capacity: small hydropower 0.025–14.2 MW (mostly <10 MW)	These have tended to be small-scale marketing, promotion (through small pilot constructions) and capacity-building projects, in line with the GEF's mandate to cover the incremental costs of a measure to address climate change relative to a business-as-usual base line.

Table 1. Funding of hydropower projects by the primary public sector multilateral climate funds

Source: CFU database[38]

of other renewables into the grid as a co-benefit. As such, it has a role to play in the transition.

Hydropower is not a new technology, so climate funds do not normally consider it to be game changing or have **transformational** benefits. Providing climate financing to any project requires a strong argument, justified on the business-as-usual trajectory, on how it demonstrates **additionality** and **paradigm shifts** or how it **transforms** an energy system. As well as being considered internally by the climate fund, project proposals are closely scrutinised by the international community. The poor history of hydropower developers' engagement with affected communities and of mitigating environmental impacts has effectively led nongovernmental organisations (NGOs) to object to any argument for their transformational impact.⁴³

This is illustrated by the Nepal 216MW Upper Trishuli-1 project proposal submitted by the International Finance Corporation to the GCF in 2016 (though it never reached the board).⁴⁴ A number of NGOs – including Friends of the Earth, Heinrich-Böll-Stiftung Foundation and the Centre for International Environmental Law – wrote a joint letter to the GCF board, arguing against this and two other hydropower projects that the fund was in the initial stages of considering. The letter argued that the Upper Trishuli-1 project "would have no transformational impact" and therefore should not receive climate finance funding.⁴⁵ However, this claim did not consider broader considerations, such as the role that Nepal's hydropower could play in offering energy storage and ancillary grid services as part of any future Asian regional grid,⁴⁶ helping transform neighbouring grids to operate on renewables. There are plans for expanding Nepal's energy trading capacity with India,⁴⁷ Bangladesh and China. But these plans are facing issues around risk management and grid harmonisation,⁴⁸ which climate finance could reasonably play a role in resolving.

4.2 The changing climate's effect on the energy system

The viability of hydropower in a context of increasing climate impacts also raises concerns for climate funds. They have rejected some hydropower projects, citing the likely unreliability of energy outputs due to changing rainfall patterns and variation in river flow. Drought risk and more intense rainfall with greater sediment loads are both exacerbated by climate change, which means that energy security could be undermined by increasing the proportion of hydropower on the grid.

Hydropower is the most common form of non-fossil fuel electricity worldwide and comprises nearly 100% of electricity in some countries (see Figure 3 and Table 2). Regionally, central and eastern Africa and South America show high dependence on hydropower.

Figure 3. Electricity generated using hydroelectric power and submitted to the grid (2015)



COUNTRY	PROPORTION OF HYDROPOWER IN TOTAL ELECTRICITY GENERATION (%)	GRID CARBON INTENSITY (G CO ₂ E/KWH)
Democratic Republic of Congo	>99	4.2
Mozambique	>86	0.4
Nepal	>99	3.0
Tanzania	33.5	266.8
Tajikistan	>98	23.2
Zambia	>96	3.2
Zimbabwe	51.4	600.4

Table 2. Highlighting some countries that have a high proportion of hydropower on their grids

Source: World Bank (2015)⁴⁹ and Ecometrica (2011)⁵⁰

Ethiopia's energy generation capacity in December 2017 was 1,937MW; 1,858MW of this came from hydropower plants, "leaving the power supply vulnerable both to natural changes in water flows as well as the effects of climate change."⁵¹ Increasingly intermittent rainfall patterns, which impact the output of hydropower plants, are a growing risk to Ethiopia's energy system, particularly in light of the 6,450MW Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam – Africa's largest hydroelectric project – which has been under construction since 2011.⁵² This is acknowledged in the government's SREP Investment Plan, which includes an objective to diversify the energy mix away from hydropower.⁵³

These risks were another factor in the NGOs' objections to Nepal's Trishuli-1 project. In FY 2016, 94% of Nepal's power generation capacity was from hydropower.⁵⁴ In their letter, the NGOs argued that the project lacked transformational impact and "face(d) severe climate and disaster risks (and) would deepen Nepal's overdependence on climate-vulnerable hydro.^{"45}

Hydrological risks due to climate change are likely to reduce the reliability of energy systems where they have a high proportion of hydropower on the grid. Indeed, drought in hydropower-dependent countries such as Malawi, Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe, which are affected by increasingly severe El Niño cycles, has led to significant **load shedding** (see Box 1).⁵⁵ During the drought in the last quarter of 2017 in Malawi, low water levels in the Shire river caused electricity generation to fall almost by half – from 300 to 160MW – resulting in power outages across the country that lasted for several weeks.⁵⁶ Drought and successive dry years can result in longterm lower water volumes and insufficient flow to drive electricity generating turbines. In such conditions, electricity utilities can be forced to turn off supply to ration dwindling water resources so they can maintain intermittent electricity generation.⁵⁷ Project developers therefore need to demonstrate to the global climate fund managers how they can manage such risks effectively within the energy system on a caseby-case basis, taking into account the opportunities interconnected grids can offer. At the same time, climate funds also need to recognise the role of hydropower as an alternative to gas and coal, in enabling more intermittent renewables to diversify the grid system overall. From the pattern of project rejections, climate fund boards appear to be concerned that hydropower could 'crowd out' other renewable technologies on the grid - for example, by providing cheaper electricity than wind or solar - and so disincentivise diversification to other renewables. The GCF raised this concern when considering the Tina River Solomon Islands hydropower project; in that case, it concluded that the project would not substantially displace the development of other renewables.7 Rather than consider the different renewables separately, the climate funds should look to incentivise low-emission grid systems overall in an approach that includes enabling hydropower projects designed to offer services that support a greater proportion of intermittent renewables on the grid.

4.3 Political risks and regulatory regimes

Hydropower is often viewed as a risky investment, which may reduce the climate funds' confidence in such investments. The political risk of changing regulatory environments poses challenges for developing countries looking to attract finance for any infrastructure. Political instability can disrupt the construction of hydropower projects and affect the emergence of an enabling environment that attracts hydropower developers and investors with good social and environmental credentials.

Project developers have cancelled projects or components of projects with agreed climate finance as a result of political instability. For example, the developer of a mini-hydropower plant for the rural communities of the Venezuelan Andes, due to be supported by the GEF in 2014, cancelled the project after political instability led to delays.⁵⁸ In Morocco, long administrative delays – also caused by political instability – led to the removal of the hydropower construction component of the ONE Wind Energy Plan project, supported by the CTF. With no foreseeable start date for its construction, the funding allocated to the hydropower component was reallocated to the wind component.⁵⁹

Other projects started and achieved progress in some respects – for example, training officials and domestic project developers or preparing for market reform – but ultimately failed to deliver any hydropower construction as a result of political uncertainty. These include small hydropower development projects in Kyrgyzstan and Haiti, both supported by the GEF.⁶⁰

The Kyrgyzstan project faced issues from "frequent changes on the top governmental level" which "also translated into frequent changes in the structure of government institutions responsible for [small hydropower] development, and the staffing of these institutions". This caused delays and uncertainties in the project.⁶¹ After further political upheaval in 2010, the private-sector investors, representing 89% of the project financing, withdrew their support.

The Haiti project also failed due to the government's lack of progress in regulatory reform. The project provided draft laws, which were required for construction to go ahead. But the authorities did not engage in the process and the GEF eventually cancelled this component of the project, along with its funding.⁶²

The barriers faced in these projects could relate to pressure from investors to demonstrate quick results even in unstable and volatile political contexts. But the limited ability of project developers and technical assistance providers to navigate such contexts and elicit political will is also an issue.⁶³ Given the urgency of climate action, climate funds tend to value fast returns, which may unintentionally lead to a lack of longer-term investments that would deliver the core policies and infrastructure required for more transformational outcomes. However, given the challenges developing countries face, this also represents a strong case for providing climate finance to de-risk the investment in these countries.

4.4 Value to energy markets

Despite high upfront costs, hydropower provides low-cost electricity over a long lifetime.⁶⁴ The global weighted average cost of electricity from hydropower projects in 2017 was US\$0.05/kWh, making it a very low-cost energy source.⁶⁵ Hydropower also provides an opportunity to generate significant revenue from exports to neighbouring countries, reducing the regional grid's overall emission intensity and providing additional services so neighbouring countries can increase the proportion of **intermittent renewables** on their grid. For example, Nepal's Upper Karnali scheme will be the first to export to Bangladesh through India.

The value of hydropower to the grid system, however, depends on how it is used. It can be highly flexible, but the structure of the energy market will determine how its flexibility is deployed. As we discussed in Section 2, hydropower can be used for **baseload power**, as it generates cheap and stable electricity. It can also meet peak load power needs, due to its high dispatchability. Some markets also value the grid ancillary services that hydropower can provide, as we outline in Section 2.4. Payments for services to the grid – such as frequency response and capacity response - are more common in developed markets. In monopoly markets with a single off-taker, it can be hard for hydropower developers to negotiate payments that reflect the full value of hydropower to the grid. In liberalised markets, there are also opportunities to create additional revenues such as inter-operator balancing deals.

Local context – domestic geography, generation potential from energy sources with different characteristics, national and regional priorities and so on – affects the structure of energy markets. The debate in climate funds thus far has assumed that grids are national or sub-national. As such, they see them as closed, with no interconnectors to share power with other grids. But there are many examples of regional grids and bilateral deals between national power pools. Interconnected grids have similar underlying issues around energy storage and grid stability, but they can have additional political complexity. For example, Norway is developing interconnections with Denmark, Germany and the UK to support grid stability from wind, but providing these services means the domestic electricity tariff is increasing. Norway's large hydropower capacity has facilitated the high levels of wind power on Denmark's grid by providing these stabilisation services.²¹ Japan, which has a geographically isolated grid with no domestic oil and gas, developed a nuclear power and coal energy system for baseload energy and use **pumped-storage hydropower** for peak load. After the 2011 tsunami, public concern about nuclear safety stimulated greater interest in solar and wind, which their hydropower could support.⁶⁶

Economic incentives set up to meet national priorities can distort the structure of energy markets. Feedin tariffs for wind and solar have been introduced in many markets to build investors' confidence to develop capacity from these sources. But it can be challenging to get the rate right and ensure it does not undermine investment in other renewables. Germany's Renewable Energy Sources Act,⁶⁷ for example, started in 2000 with a feed-in tariff (FiT) scheme that guaranteed a grid connection, preferential dispatch and a set 20-year tariff rate that was dependent on the technology and size of project.

Such eligibility restrictions can create perverse incentives, leading to unintended consequences.68 For example, multiple 'must-run' contracts and a cap on maximum hydropower scheme size have in some cases resulted in projects that artificially reduced their output to meet the FiT criteria. Germany regularly reviewed its FiT policy and changed it in response to policy impacts and changing market conditions.⁶⁹ A policy revision in 2014 phased out FiTs and brought in deployment corridors to stipulate the extent to which renewable electricity should to be expanded in future, with tariffs set by auction.⁷⁰ Auctions for renewables allow the market to set the tariff rate and can allow technologies to compete against each other. However, Germany's Renewable Energy Sources Act has been criticised for setting targets in the deployment corridors that are too low to meet its long-term national climate goals, particularly given the likely electrification of the transport sector.⁷¹ But, whichever method governments use to incentivise renewable energy projects, the full value of hydropower will not recognised and incorporated into the market unless markets reward grid stability and energy storage services.

The cost-effectiveness of hydropower compared to other renewables is also affected by the cost of capital for construction and the way repayment is structured under a power purchase agreement (PPA). Hydropower projects have high upfront costs, relatively long construction times and are slow to start generating revenue. Because of this, hydropower is usually financed by large external investors. And because they are usually characterised as high-risk projects, they have high capital costs.

The Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower project created a build-own-operate-transfer (BOOT) arrangement under which the national government partnered with a private company to form a company to oversee the project's construction over four years and operation for 30 years. At the end of this period, ownership of the hydropower is transferred to the country government. Under this type of arrangement, a country government agrees a tariff for purchasing the electricity generated from the project company. In this case, to finance all the project components, the PPA tariff would have been too high for the government's utility to afford. So to bring the tariff down, the government, GCF and others financed some vital nonrevenue generating components - such as building access roads and transmission lines - outside of the BOOT agreement.7 Refinancing hydropower projects post-construction is another approach to tackling the high capital costs of the higher-risk construction phase.

There would therefore be value in the climate funds supporting energy regulators and grid operators to develop grid facility service pricing and energy markets to fully value energy storage and ancillary services so grids could run fully off renewable energy technologies. This will require further analysis and experimentation to understand what works under different market conditions and provide a cost-effective incentive to provide these services. Once these services are in place, private investment into **intermittent renewables** is effectively de-risked, as having the ability to store – and then use – energy created by intermittent sources would save the public purse from paying for unnecessarily unusable energy.

4.5 Climate funds' inconsistency in interpreting their mandate

Our analysis of hydropower projects submitted to the global climate funds suggests that decision makers are inconsistent in their application of the **additionality** criteria and in assessing the hydrological risk to hydropower. How a project frames the argument in its application for climate funds is an important factor. Projects that directly argue that they seek to strengthen climate resilience are more likely to get funding than those that aim to achieve similar outcomes but do not frame the argument within the discourse of climate change mitigation and adaptation. Framing seems to be particularly relevant for projects seeking financing to increase the climate resilience of existing dams. One successful GCF application was a hydropower project in Tajikistan to rehabilitate a major Soviet-era hydropower facility that needs urgent modernisation and climate-proofing.⁷² Many other projects that applied for financing to maintain and increase the resilience of their dam systems were rejected on the grounds of not representing any transformational value and so not needing climate finance to enable other sources of investment.

Nepal has struggled to access climate finance from the GCF and CIFs, including for the Upper Trishuli-1 project discussed in Section 4.1. Given that hydropower is a proven technology, many projects in Nepal were unable to make the case for **additionality**. There were also concerns around the social and environmental impacts of the projects, including their reliance on hydropower, which reduces energy system resilience to climate impacts. Neither side seemed to consider the potential of hydropower systems in terms of regional trading with India, Bangladesh or China for energy storage and **grid stabilisation** services.

Climate finance could help increase the social and environmental sustainability of both these projects; it could also give them **transformation** potential. Where dams apply for financing for maintenance and to strengthen the resilience of ageing structures, climate funds could invest in any opportunity to retrofit to provide the energy storage and ancillary services needed for the transition. Nepal's Upper Trishuli-1 project, which has found other sources of financing,⁷³ could have used climate finance to incentivise developing these transition characteristics in Nepal's hydropower as part of South Asia energy trading.

4.6 Overcoming these barriers

In Annexes 1 and 2, we unpack arguments that two projects – the Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower Development project and Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan – could use to meet the GCF and CTF investment criteria.

The five barriers we have highlighted in this section show why climate funds must clarify the criteria by which they assess hydropower for its value to the transition to a **low-carbon grid** and for resilience in energy and water systems.

Communicating this clearly to hydropower developers, investors and policymakers would incentivise them to develop the right type of hydropower projects for transition in the right circumstances. We explore these criteria in the next section.

How can climate finance incentivise transition hydropower?



Business-as-usual hydropower (see Box 1) does not meet climate funds' **transformation** criteria and providing climate finance to such projects exposes funds to reputational risk around social and environmental costs. However, given the value that hydropower could offer in the transition to low-carbon energy systems, excluding hydropower from climate finance is a missed opportunity.

Climate finance can play a critical role in improving the design of hydropower for transition, and supporting the development of energy markets that provide affordable energy security with a high proportion of renewables. In this section, we identify and explore five opportunities for climate funds to do this:

- Providing clear criteria for investing in hydropower to incentivise projects to include characteristics that are critical for transition
- Supporting basin assessments for strategic hydropower development
- Increasing the performance of existing hydropower systems to meet climate objectives
- Restructuring markets to reward the transition ancillary services that hydropower can offer, and
- Reducing the cost of capital for private investment into transition hydropower.

5.1 Providing clear criteria for investing in hydropower

To attract climate finance, hydropower projects must offer more than business-as-usual **baseload power**; they need to be part of the **transformation** of energy and water systems. By offering transition services such as energy storage and **grid stabilisation**, hydropower systems promote climate resilience and demonstrate a **paradigm shift**, enabling grids to significantly increase their installed capacity for **intermittent renewables**. This is vital for the transition to **low-carbon grids**. By setting criteria for investing in hydropower, climate funds would incentivise hydropower projects to include characteristics that support **transformation** to renewable energy systems and promote a **paradigm shift** in grid operators' approach to rewarding transition services.

Hydropower can provide low-carbon energy (Section 2.3) without offering **additionality** or a **paradigm shift** from business as usual. But, given the known challenges

of hydropower, climate funds should ask projects to ensure that they keep their lifecycle emissions low and hydrological risks actively controlled. Using a robust method such as G-res will provide assurance on lifecycle emissions; robust analysis against possible climate futures also offers assurance on hydrological risk.²⁷ Supporting this with strategic basin assessments (Section 5.2) will help projects demonstrate that they have optimised their location and design within a basin for lower emissions and greater resilience to hydrological risks; it will also minimise ecosystem and social costs. Asking projects to assure climate funds that they are engaging local communities through benefit sharing or payments for ecosystem services can help engage communities in watershed management, reduce organic matter entering the reservoir with intense rainfall, reduce lifecycle emissions and protect its storage capacity.32

Requiring projects to make a clear case on emissions, hydrological risk, and social and environmental safeguarding is important for two reasons. First, managing these risks ensures hydropower makes a greater contribution to the transition to low-emission grids. Second, while a project's good performance on these issues is not enough to justify climate financing, it needs to clear this bar given the scrutiny of climate fund decisions.

Climate funds can clarify that having specific design characteristics can help hydropower projects demonstrate that they facilitate the transition to a **lowcarbon grid**. As we noted in Section 2.4, by maximising their flexibility for grid services such as energy storage, load following and frequency response services, projects can enable a grid to increase the share of intermittent renewable energy. Transition hydropower projects that are designed with these capabilities can clearly argue they are not business as usual with respect to emission intensity. Where available, strategic basin and energy system assessments could provide analysis of this value. Climate funds could also fund hydropower design and proposal development with these transition objectives.

One project that is doing this is Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan (Annex 2), which aims to expand wind power farms in Morocco. Part of the project is retrofitting a hydropower plant to offer pumped storage for grid stability and storage services, enabling greater wind power to be incorporated onto the grid.⁶ This hydropower component effectively de-risks the private financing of wind expansion.

5.2 Supporting basin assessments for strategic hydropower development

Best practice in strategic basin assessments considers a range of scenarios around the placement, design and operation of hydropower to improve decisions across a river basin to optimise development objectives linked to irrigation (food), energy, water and ecosystems (wetland conservation). There is widespread agreement that the negative impacts of hydropower are best managed at basin scale, by choosing and locating projects to avoid sensitive areas, rather than at a project level, where the margin for manoeuvre is more limited.

Undertaking robust water and energy system options assessments can maximise benefits for the transition to low-emission energy systems and climate-resilient development by identifying and addressing issues or sources of potential conflict. It can also help increase stakeholder engagement, bolstering the legitimacy and accountability of such developments. This, in turn, builds investors' (including climate funds') confidence that the project is managing risks and maximising opportunities. The analysis can provide hydropower developers with evidence of the project's transformational value by contrasting business-as-usual gCO_2e/kWh with the proposed development scenarios.

These assessments would help regulators, policymakers and project developers improve the overall configuration of hydropower projects to reduce methane and carbon dioxide emissions, manage hydrological risk and other environmental and social impacts, and maximise the resilience of energy and water systems. Given the longevity of hydropower infrastructure, getting these investments right is critical for enabling reliable and affordable energy in a grid with emissions below 50g CO_2e/kWh . Only robust analysis can help us assess development scenarios against the range of potential climate futures. By setting expectations for the rigour of these assessments and providing grant support for the assessment itself, climate funds would incentivise hydropower development fit for the future.

Climate funds therefore have a strong motive to incentivise better planning and assessment of the impact of hydropower within basins and to reduce the impact of changing basin environments on hydropower. Conducting such assessments will help hydropower projects better manage risks, enabling access to a broader range of public and private financing at a lower cost.

5.3 Increasing the performance of existing hydropower systems to meet climate objectives

Where hydropower is a major source of energy to the grid, or their reservoirs play vital roles in water management, there would be a legitimate case for climate funds to invest in rehabilitating these projects to achieve mitigation and resilience objectives. However, our analysis of hydropower project approvals or rejections suggests it is harder to make the case for rehabilitating and retrofitting existing hydropower plants.

Strengthening the resilience of hydropower reduces the vulnerability of the people who are served by its energy and water services. Funds rejected proposals for several reasons, including not explicitly explaining how they would manage the impacts of the increasing frequency and magnitude of extreme climatic events.

There is a strong case for investing in rehabilitating existing **business-as-usual hydropower** systems, updating them to offer transitional characteristics, such as a second reservoir or reversible turbines for **pumped-storage hydropower**. For example, to rapidly increase grid firming services with expanding wind and solar generation, Australia is retrofitting reservoir storage hydropower to pumped-hydropower designs and building new sites on disused mining pits.⁷⁴ It has invited bids for investment to fund the project in the most cost-effective way. Morocco's ONE Wind initiative (Annex 2) also invested in developing an existing reservoir scheme into pumped storage.

In working towards low-carbon futures, innovation in retrofitting infrastructure is as vital as new technologies. Upgrading existing systems will help strengthen climate resilience, and expanding the transition services required for clean grids will support the rapid **transformation** needed, helping to deliver a **paradigm shift**. Climate funds should therefore incentivise the rehabilitation of existing hydropower projects as well as look to invest in new technology.

5.4 Restructuring markets to reward transition services

Grid services such as **energy dispatch** (see Box 1), stabilisation and storage (Section 2.4) highlight how the flexibility of hydropower enables the transition to clean energy. In **unbundled** (see Box 1) energy markets like the UK and Germany, grid operators and utility companies pay for frequency regulation services, flexibility markets, and **black-start** services in several ways.^{75,54} In India and China, although energy markets are vertically integrated, grid operators value energy storage and **grid stabilisation** services highly enough to encourage investment.¹³ In most countries, however, it has still been challenging to attract private investment in these services.

Regulators and grid operators have used public finance to improve returns to private investors by underwriting hydropower project components as public goods. For example, public investment in the access road and transmission lines for the Tina River Hydropower Development Project (Annex 1) and a secondary reservoir for Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan (Annex 2) show how concessional public financing can enable private investments.

Energy markets evolve around opportunities for returns. **Pumped-storage hydropower** has used **arbitrage** – buying energy when excess generation means it is cheap and selling it expensively through spot markets – to generate revenues for their storage capabilities. This has created some interest in investing in these schemes; by 2016, the global pumped-storage generating capacity was 154GW.⁷⁶ However, the increased use of electric vehicles and demand management through smart grids could make this less viable, as these could allow electricity to be used when available. Rewarding ancillary grid services is not without its challenges, because they support grid performance rather than generate electricity as paid for by the consumer.

Some countries have developed capacity markets to offer payments for grid ancillary services. Capacity payments are when grid operators pay per MW rather than per MWh for specified services such as **fast frequency response** or **inertia**. Regulators in Ireland, for example, have identified and incorporated value and payments for grid service provision (see Section 2.4). And in Ghana, the electricity industry is **unbundled** into three main sub-sectors – electricity generation, transmission and distribution – to set up markets for grid services where the grid or transmission operators can buy them from generators in order to sell a stable supply of electricity to distributors.⁷⁷ Although experience in countries like the UK or Norway shows that payments are small compared to the revenue available from energy generated, there is an opportunity cost of not maximising energy generation.

There needs to be innovation in markets and in contracting to ensure that payments for ancillary services are commensurate with their value to the grid. Experience in early markets for ancillary services such as the UK's capacity market - could be used to estimate the benefits of hydropower facilities to the grid to set payments for these services.78 A BOOT based on capacity payments would incentivise energy storage for peaking or ancillary services. An alternative to BOOT is the finance-engineer-lease-and-transfer (FELT) model, where all project preparation is undertaken by a public sector agency who procures a developer to finance and build the project.⁷⁹ The developer then leases the facility back to the public sector body for a defined period, before transferring it to them as with BOOT. This rebalances political, regulatory and other risks between government and commercial actors, making it easier and cheaper to finance. It also delinks energy generation from payments, enabling hydropower to be designed and operated for maximum grid system benefit without disrupting revenue streams. Such schemes can maximise flexibility by using fast response to balance intermittency, inertia for grid stabilisation, storage for peaking and so on. This model would also enable retrofitting hydropower systems without requiring complex adjustments to contracts for storage expansion or a second reservoir for pumped storage.

Without these ancillary services, it is not possible to maximise the energy generated from wind and solar. So it is vital that we develop markets that make payments for hydropower as a facility that offers a range of services rather than purely for energy consumed. Climate funds can usefully support market innovations to enable the transition to low-carbon energy systems.

5.5 Reducing the cost of capital for transition hydropower

Creating the right financing incentives by combining the interests of public, private, national and international financial actors balances risks and creates incentives for providing flexible hydropower, which is critical for achieving **low-carbon grids**.⁸⁰ Energy regulators and grid operators have the mandate to develop the transition characteristics of hydropower. As large, high-risk infrastructure projects, they incur high capital costs for construction. So hydropower projects are often supported by large investors, including multilateral development banks and private developers. Combining investors helps balance the interests of public and

IIED ISSUE PAPER

private actors, and projects can consider social and environmental outcomes as much as financial returns.

Structuring the investment so that public finance pays for the public interest costs can be critical to creating a viable financing model where revenue streams are sufficiently attractive for private investors while tariffs are still affordable. Climate finance can play an important role in this regard. By underwriting the additional costs of hydropower projects with transition characteristics, it ensures that payments for energy generated and ancillary services are enough to repay private investors' capital.

Private capital is more expensive if the investment is considered risky. For the private investor, knowing the government is also tangibly involved as an investor can provide assurance on political risks being reduced. It also gives the government incentive to provide licenses or reform regulations in a timely manner. But additional risk insurance and guarantees also help encourage private investment at more reasonable costs. The Tina River Hydropower project public-private partnership (PPP) agreement, for example, is covered by an International Development Association (IDA) partial risk guarantee insurance cover and the Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency's (MIGA) political risk insurance, which played a de-risking role in enabling the private capital investment.

5.6 Recommendations for climate funds

Table 3 summarises our recommendations for what climate funds can do to clarify the eligibility of hydropower projects for climate finance in the transition to a low-carbon future.

CRITERIA	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR CLIMATE FUNDS
Analysing hydropower transition characteristics that address additionality, transformation and a paradigm shift	Develop clear and explicit fund criteria for hydropower, and set these out in a position paper for climate finance support to hydropower that enables the transition.
Sustainability of the energy system	Support basin assessments for strategic hydropower development. Increase the performance of existing hydropower to meet
	climate objectives.
Political risks and regulatory regimes	Invest in reforming market regulation.
	Invest in basin assessments and the strategic placement and design of hydropower to reduce risk to private investment in construction.
Value to energy markets	Reduce the capital costs for transition hydropower by subsidising public good components, enabling affordable tariffs under PPPs such as FELT, BOOT, build-lease-transfer (BLT) or other structural partnership arrangements.
	Quantify the market value of transition services to enable markets to be designed.
	Develop incentives for transition characteristics by clarifying the criteria for what climate finance will invest in, including the indicators for assessing transition characteristics.
	Support the development of policy, regulation, standards and markets for transition services.

Table 3. Linkages between the recommendations and the climate finance criteria

Looking forward



Multilateral climate funds have the mandate to help finance the transition to a low-carbon future. Energy storage and ancillary services are critical to maximise the role of intermittent renewables on electricity grids. While battery development is starting to provide some energy storage, hydropower remains the single largest provider of bulk storage and the most costeffective option.¹³ It also offers the flexibility to provide most other grid services specified by energy regulators to date. But there are also recognised downsides, including high costs, long delivery times, potential social and environmental impacts, and the need to manage political and reputational risks for investors. The public sector can only build a fraction of the dams that will be needed to support renewables and achieve a 50g CO₂e/kWh grid; so the private sector will also need to play a role.

Climate funds have a role in helping countries understand what the transition looks like with varying degrees of different renewables – including hydropower – in their grids. They can incentivise countries to embrace the flexibility and storage that supports this transition by setting out clear criteria for investing in hydropower.

This review has identified that:

- More specific guidance including a need for a clearer position across climate finance institutions

 would help climate finance investors support a rapid transition to low-carbon energy systems. Incentivising hydropower developers to maximise the transition characteristics is critical for expanding renewables on grids.
- 2. Hydropower developers need clear guidance on how to access climate finance. With better understanding, they will be able to respond to the criteria set by the different climate funds, which will help them find the right source of climate finance for their project's needs.
- 3. Further analysis is needed to inform energy market reforms in countries with different proportions of hydropower on the grid. This analysis should assess the challenges and options, based on the experiences of different energy markets that are

experimenting with paying for the energy storage and ancillary services needed on grids with high levels of **intermittent renewables**. The pathway challenges facing a country with 10% hydropower and 90% thermal will be different from one with 70% hydropower and 30% thermal. The same goes for different levels of private-public energy mix. So, a case-by-case approach is essential. And given that most developing countries do not yet have reliable energy or universal access, the market analysis would also need to consider how to mobilise increased investment in the energy system to meet and manage demand and operate the grid system effectively.

4. Countries also need support to model the transition pathways to low-carbon energy systems over the long term. This will require identifying the core variables for modelling the resilience of hydropower, their carbon emissions and the volume of ancillary grid services and energy storage needed with different technology mixes. These modelling processes would help identify how far it would be possible to adjust the operating rules of existing hydropower to support renewables, how far retrofitting is possible and what new hydropower would be needed. As well as exploring what revenues would be needed to attract investors and hydropower operators to provide the flexibility in hydropower operations needed for the transition, countries would need to identify the level of public finance needed to make this attractive.

Hydropower can play a vital role in the transition to **low-carbon grids**, particularly in the absence of alternative cost-effective technologies to support **intermittent renewables** at scale. Concerns of environmental and social impacts – not least around the variability of reservoir emissions – have previously led to concerns around larger hydropower investment in the carbon market under Kyoto.⁸¹ However, the critical role hydropower can play, coupled with significant recent advances in understanding and predicting carbon emissions from reservoirs, suggests that climate funds and carbon markets need to develop a more refined response to supporting hydropower under the Paris Agreement rules being negotiated.

Annexes

Annex 1: Solomon Islands' Tina River Hydropower Development Project case study

Key dates

Project proposal submitted:	2016
Approved for implementation:	early 2017
Implementation started:	July 2017
Expected financial closure:	June 2022

Capacity of hydropower facility: 15MW

Main actors:

Accredited entities:	International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and International Development Association (World Bank)
Executing entity:	Ministry of Finance and Treasury
Beneficiaries:	Ministry of Mines, Energy and Rural Electrification and the project company

Project characteristics:

The Tina River Hydropower Development Project is a scheme to build a 15MW hydropower facility, developed and operated under a 30-year concession that sells power to the Solomon Islands Electricity Authority (SIEA) under a long-term PPA. A key project objective is to contribute to replacing diesel-based power with hydropower energy using a PPP model.

The hydropower facility will be implemented on a BOOT basis by the project partner Korea Water Resources Corporation (K-Water), which was selected through a competitive bidding process managed by the International Finance Corporation. This will be the first utility-scale independent power producer in the Solomon Islands and its first PPP project. The US\$216.1 million project represents 19% of GDP (at 2015 GDP of US\$1.1 billion).

K-Water is the project's engineering, procurement and construction contractor. The project company is a partnership between K-Water and the Solomon Islands government (SIG). The project company and K-Water have entered a fixed-price turnkey contract, with the

works supervised by the project company. K-Water holds 51% of the shares and SIG holds the other 49% through its state-owned investment vehicle, Investment Corporation of the Solomon Islands. The development is under a 34-year PPA concession (which includes a four-year design and construction period). SIEA is the off-taker for the PPA, under which the project company will own and operate the hydropower plant and sell the generated electricity to SIEA over the 30-year operation period. During this period, the project company is also required to train SIEA personnel in preparation for handing over the project. At the end of the concession period, the project company will transfer its shares and thus the power plant ownership to SIG. The company has entered into a government guarantee agreement and an implementation agreement with SIG.

The project has an estimated lifespan of 50 years. The accredited entity (the entity developing the funding proposal in close consultation with the national designated authority) is the World Bank. The national designated authority is the Ministry of Environment, Climate Change, Disaster Management and Meteorology. The executing entity is the Ministry of Finance and Treasury.

Project components

The project has four components, each with different financing sources, structures and its own outputs:

Component 1	15MW dam-tunnel hydropower plant: 77% of project financing.
Component 2	Access road to gain access to various sites during construction and for operating hydropower plant: 10.7% of project financing, ringfenced to be paid for by public (including GCF) financing.
Component 3	A transmission line: 9.8% of project financing, ring-fenced to be paid for by public financing.
Component 4	Technical assistance to support SIG activities during project implementation: 1.9% of project financing.

Table 4. Overview of financing actors and totals for the Tina River project

INSTITUTION NAME	INSTITUTION TYPE	FINANCIAL INSTRUMENT	AMOUNT (US\$ MILLION)
GCF	Multilateral climate fund	Loan and grant	86.00
Korea Water Resources Corporation (K-Water) and Hyundai Engineering Corporation (HEC)	Private investor	Equity	25.29
SIG (using IDA credit)	National government	Equity	20.00
IDA	International financial institution	Loan and grant	13.60
Asian Development Bank	Multilateral development bank	Loan and grant	30.00
Economic Development Cooperation Fund, Government of South Korea	Bilateral financial institution	Loan	31.60
International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA)/Abu Dhabi Fund for Development	Project facility fund	Loan	15.00
Government of Australia	Bilateral financing	Grant	11.00
SIEA	Counterpart financing		1.49
Total project financing			234.00

The GCF and other public sources are financing nonrevenue-generating components – so, Components 2 and 3 – that hold public benefit. Financing these components was essential in enabling a PPA between the public (SIEA) and private (K-Water) bodies at an accessible rate: a 30-year levelised tariff of no more than US 22/kWh.

The project is covered by an IDA partial risk guarantee and MIGA political risk cover. The IDA partial risk guarantee covers investors and their shareholders for the risk of a government (or government-owned entity) failing to perform its contractual obligations with respect to a private project. Eligible for the insurance are projects with private participation dependent on certain government contractual undertakings, such as the BOOT agreement reached in this project. This insurance helped attract private lenders by covering a range of sovereign or parastatal risks, as discussed in Section 4.3. MIGA provides political risk cover against war, expropriation, currency inconvertibility and breach of contract for the duration of the construction period. The MIGA insurance was paid for under the PPA tariff. Table 5. Overview of the Tina River project in relation to the GCF's six investment criteria

GCF CRITERIA ⁸²	HOW DOES THE PROJECT MEET THE CRITERIA?
1. Impact potential . Potential to contribute to achieving the fund's objectives and results areas. For mitigation, this includes contributing to the shift to low-emission sustainable development pathways. For adaptation, it means contributing to increased climate-resilient sustainable development.	The hydropower plant will annually generate 78.35GW; that is 65% of the 120GWh demand projected for 2022, with a net GHG emission reduction of 49,500 tCO ₂ e/year and a total of 2.48 million tCO ₂ e over the project's 50-year life. The project's annual GHG emission reduction potential is more than two-and-a-half times higher than SIG's commitment in its intended nationally determined contribution to reduce emissions by 18,800 tCO ₂ e/ year by 2025, and 60% higher than the target reduction of 31,125 tCO ₂ e/year by 2030 with appropriate international assistance. The project has the largest GHG emission reduction potential in the Solomon Islands.
2. Paradigm shift potential. Degree to which the proposed activity can catalyse impact beyond a one-off project or programme investment. This includes: potential for scaling up and replication, and overall contribution to global low- carbon development pathways being consistent with a temperature increase of less than 2°C; potential for knowledge and learning; contribution to creating an enabling environment; contribution to regulatory framework and policies; and overall contribution to climate-resilient development pathways that are consistent with a country's climate change adaptation strategies and plans.	The project facilitates a shift away from a 97% diesel system to a >65% renewable energy system. It is the first utility-scale hydropower plant and the first privately invested BOOT project in the Solomon Islands. It is also the first sizeable renewable energy development in a 97% diesel-generated system, with reservoir capacity that will provide flexibility to the power system to enable higher penetration of PV power without the need for large and expensive energy storage or diesel generators running at low efficiencies to respond to the intermittent PV output. By giving the Solomon Islands reservoir capacity, it also gives the power system the flexibility to enable higher penetration of PV power as an alternative to building energy storage batteries or diesel generators.
3. Sustainable development potential. Wider benefits and priorities, including: environmental co-benefits; social co- benefits; economic co-benefits; and gender- sensitive development impact.	The project will greatly increase access to a reliable electricity supply, doubling the number of households supplied by SIEA by 2021 and increasing the use of renewable energy. This will reduce the cost and volatility of a diesel-driven electricity tariff to stimulate household and business savings and investment. The Solomon Islands' retail electricity tariff is one of the world's highest – at US¢82/kWh for residential customers – due to the high cost of diesel. The project is expected to contribute to lowering the tariff, easing the significant cost burden to households and businesses and enabling SIEA to invest more in increasing the grid-connected electrification rate of 12%. Global oil prices are at historic lows, but the project will enable SIEA to lock in to a favourable PPA price for the 30-year concession period, which will significantly limit its exposure to global oil price fluctuations, providing households and businesses with more market stability.
4. Needs of the recipient . Beneficiary country and population's vulnerability and financing needs in terms of: the country's vulnerability; vulnerable groups and gender aspects; economic and social development of the country and the affected population; absence of alternative sources of financing; and need to strengthen institutions and implement capacity.	The funding is critical to removing barriers for financial viability to the project, both for the private investor and SIEA as the off-taker. The project needed maximum concessionality to be financially viable, largely due to high investment costs and the low cost of the diesel alternative forecast for the project life, which has been adjusted downwards due to recent low oil prices. The concessional funds from GCF and other co-financiers enable the project to meet private investors' return on equity while keeping the PPA tariff at levels that would allow SIEA to enter into a PPA.

GCF CRITERIA⁸²

HOW DOES THE PROJECT MEET THE CRITERIA?

5. Country ownership . Beneficiary country ownership of, and capacity to implement, a funded project or programme. This covers the existence of policies, strategies and institutions, including: a national climate change strategy; coherence with existing policies; accredited entities; entities with capacity to deliver; and engagement with civil society organisations and other relevant stakeholders.	The project is being developed by SIEA, and they will have full ownership of the dam after the 34-year concession period, with handover training for staff. The project is in line with the country's climate goals and policies and the Ministry of Environment, Climate Change, Disaster Management and Meteorology. The national designated authority has issued its No Objection and is fully supportive of the project.
6. Efficiency and effectiveness. Economic and, if appropriate, financial soundness of the programme/project, including: cost-effectiveness and efficiency regarding financial and non- financial aspects; amount of co-financing; programme/project financial viability and other financial indicators; and industry best practices.	In terms of achieving the project's objectives of transitioning the country's energy system towards a low-emission sustainable development pathway and meeting – or overachieving on – mitigation targets, the project is efficient and effective. Assuming total project development costs of US\$233.98 million, the emissions reduction per unit of investment over the project life of 50 years is 10.6 kgCO2e/US\$. In terms of impact of the requested GCF financing of US\$86 million (US\$70 million loan plus US\$16 million grant), the impact delivered is 28.8 kgCO2e per GCF dollar invested.

Sources: GIF (2018) 83 and GCF (2017) 7

Annex 2: Morocco's ONE Wind Energy Plan case study

Key dates

Project proposal submitted:	2009
Approved for implementation:	October 2011
Expected financial closure:	2020

Capacity of hydropower facility:

M'Dez el Menzel hydropower facility 170MW (cancelled); STEP Abeld Moumen facility (retrofitting an existing hydropower facility with pump storage): 350MW

Main actors:

Accredited entity:	African Development Bank (AfDB)
Executing entity:	Ministry of Energy, Mines, Water and the Environment

Project characteristics

Morocco's Wind Energy Plan is a key part of the nation's energy strategy implemented by the stateowned electricity utility Office National de l'Electricité (ONE). Developed by ONE in collaboration with the AfDB, since 2009, the plan has two key objectives: increasing Morocco's wind energy generation capacity from 1% in 2007 to 14% in 2020 and increasing access to electricity in rural areas from 93% in 2007 to 100% in 2020.

Morocco is promoting a PPP business model to develop wind farm power plants.

Project components

The project comprises two components, each with different financing sources, structures and outputs:

Component A: Wind energy generation system with hydro-storage and related transmission infrastructure, funded under a CTF concessional loan. The national government recognises the need to offset the irregularity of wind power with the consistency of hydroelectric power and create an integrated renewable energy generation system that helps make Morocco's electricity supply more reliable. ONE will design and be responsible for constructing transmission lines to evacuate the electricity produced from wind farms and the hydroelectric sites to the national grid.

Component B: Rural electrification (funded under an AfDB loan).

Table 6. Overview of financing actors and totals for the ONE project

COMPONENT	EQUITY (US\$ MILLION)		DEBT COVERAGE (US\$ MILLION)					TOTAL (US\$ MILLION)	
	ONE	Private	CTF AfDB	CTF World Bank	AfDB	EIB*	KfW**	Others	
Wind power									
Tanger II	8.93	26.76	30.73	0	62.57	24.70	24.40	0	178.09
Koudia el Baida	78.42	145.64	33.58	0	73.42	0	0	565.20	896.26
Djebel el Hadid	19.25	57.78	17.91	0	0	147.55	47.73	59.92	350.14
Midelt	13.50	40.53	12.80	0	11.12	99.82	99.82	0	277.59
Hydropower									
Abdelmoumen pumped power transfer station (STEP)	0	0	29.98	0	86.95	173.01	0	18.84	308.78
TOTAL	120.10	270.71	125.00	0	234.06	445.08	171.95	643.96	2,010.86

Notes: * European Investment Bank; ** Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau

Table 7. Overview of the ONE project in relation to the CTF's six investment criteria

CTF CRITERIA ⁸⁴	HOW DOES THE PROJECT MEET THE CRITERIA?
1. Potential for GHG emissions saving at country, regional or sub-regional levels. Priority is on the deployment, diffusion and transfer of low-carbon technologies that are at, or approaching, market take-off phase and in sectors that make major contributions to GHG emissions that are technically viable, commercially available and have strong mitigation potential.	The project calculated emissions reductions of 21 tCO_2 per year by 2020. The ancillary services the hydropower component will provide are essential to supporting the grid's extra wind power capacity. The wind technologies represent low-carbon technologies that are approaching market take-off phase.
2. Cost-effectiveness . This is based on a calculation of the CTF investment per tCO_2e reduced. It will also require an analysis of the expected reduction in technology costs due to technological progress and scale effect at a global level, and/or through organisational learning and scale effects at country level.	The CTF investment of US\$125 million will leverage around US\$2.2 billion – this is a leverage factor of around 17. The initiative also stimulates private sector investments through PPPs and independent power producers.
3. Demonstration potential at scale . CTF aims to support transformational investments at scale through thematic programmes and large-scale projects, at sector or sub-sector level, in a given country, sub-nationally or regionally. On this basis, the CTF assesses the potential for significant reductions in GHG emissions growth as a result of the broader demonstration, deployment and transfer of low-carbon technologies. It also assesses the transformation potential, or the ability to demonstrate that the project/programme constitutes a strategic effort to stimulate lasting changes in the structure or function of a sub-sector, sector or market.	The initiative supports the building of agency credibility for PPPs. Developing a transmission network will signal to private investors that wind energy is viable and that the national government is committed to developing it. Further wind power development is constrained by the lack of a dedicated transmission network, which needs public financing. Without CTF financing, this infrastructure development could be delayed by years. The project is also a good example of maintaining grid stability while increasing wind penetration – a model that can provide replicable lessons in other countries.
4. Development impact . Demonstrating the potential for low-carbon technologies to contribute to sustainable development and achieving the SDGs through: potential efficiency gains, measured by the projected reductions GDP energy intensity; accelerated access to affordable, modern energy or transport services for the poorest; environmental co-benefits from reducing air pollutants from energy-related activities; contaminant discharges in liquid effluents from energy systems; and addressing the major impacts of pollutants on health and the environment.	It contributes to energy security by building a reliable energy supply at affordable rates. The initiative aims to increase the number of households connected to the grid from 1.7 million in 2007 to 2.3 million in 2020 (an addition of 533,000 households). Estimates indicate that the wind generation component will create about 4,500 full- time jobs.
5. Implementation potential . Public policies and institutions should support deployment, diffusion and transfer of low-carbon technologies, demonstrated through: country and sector strategies that address key policy, institutional and other issues relevant to achieving sector objectives; making institutional and implementation arrangements to identify institutions responsible for implementation that either have the capacity to support technology adoption or can develop the capacity needed in the short term; evidence of commitment to and ownership of the project and relevant policies, and arrangements for long-term operations and maintenance to ensure sustainability. Based on the co-financing mobilised from domestic public and private sector sources.	The initiative strengthens government capabilities for supporting PPPs and independent power producers. It also supports national objectives by reducing Morocco's dependence on imports, promoting national expertise, developing technological know-how and protecting the environment by mitigating climate change, expanding energy access and supplying Moroccan households and businesses with a reliable energy source. The projected annual cost savings of replacing fossil fuel imports with indigenously produced and stored wind energy is US\$1.25 billion. These annual savings will significantly improve macroeconomic stability.

CTF CRITERIA⁸⁴

6. Additional costs and risk premium. Each project/ programme needs to identify the rate of return of investment on account of reduced GHG emissions and outline how the grant element of CTF financing covers such additional costs of risk premium. CTF will consider a project/programme for co-financing in any of the following scenarios of financial viability based on rate of return without CTF concessional resources: negative rate of return; rate of return below normal market threshold; rate of return above normal market threshold but below risk premium for project type, technology, sector or country; and rate of return above normal market threshold but where accelerating low-carbon investments has higher opportunity costs.

Sources: African Development Bank (2011)⁶; CTF (2016)⁵⁹

HOW DOES THE PROJECT MEET THE CRITERIA?

The initiative is underwriting transmission and storage costs to ensure viable returns for private investors. Wind farms, their hydro-storage and related transmission are being subsidised with soft financing. CTF and AfDB financing enable the components to achieve the required rate of return for the private sector, allowing for financial closure of the public-private projects. Subsidising transmission, storage and enabling ONE to be a credible partner in the public-private structure decreases the cost of clean energy, which leads to greater interest from the private sector.

Endnotes

- 1 IEA (2019) Global Energy & CO2 Status Report 2018. International Energy Agency: France. See https://webstore. iea.org/global-energy-co2-status-report-2018
- 2 IPCC (2018) Global warming of 1.5 °C: summary for policymakers. In: Masson-Delmotte, V, Zhai, P, Pörtner, H-O, Roberts, D, Skea, J, Shukla, P, Pirani, A, Moufouma-Okia, W, Péan, C, Pidcock, R, Connors, S, Matthews, J, Chen, Y, Zhou, X, Gomis, M, Lonnoy, E, Maycock, T, Tignor, M and Waterfield, T (eds.) *Global warming of 1.5* °C. An IPCC special report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5 °C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change: Switzerland. See: www.ipcc.ch/sr15/
- 3 IRENA (2017) Electricity storage and renewables: costs and markets to 2030. International Renewable Energy Agency: Abu Dhabi. See https://tinyurl.com/y29tug4v
- 4 We discuss this further in Section 2.3.
- 5 Skinner, J and Haas, L (2014) Watered down? A review of social and environmental safeguards for large dam projects. Natural Resource Issues No 28. IIED, London.
- 6 African Development Bank (n.d.) ONE Wind Energy Plan Morocco: CTF appraisal document. See https://tinyurl.com/ sscfyce
- 7 GCF (2017) Funding proposal FO044: Tina River Hydropower Development Project. Solomon Islands. The World Bank, Decision B.16/23. See https://tinyurl.com/ wrzqpe8
- 8 Hay, M, Skinner, J, and Norton, A (2019) Dam-induced displacement and resettlement: a literature review, *FutureDAMS Working Paper 004.* The University of Manchester, Manchester.
- 9 Hydropower Sustainability. See www.hydrosustainability. org/
- 10 The Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL) has produced a finance glossary as part of the FutureDAMS project. Markkanen, S and Plummer Braeckman, J (2019) Financing sustainable hydropower projects in emerging markets: an introduction to concepts and terminology. FutureDAMS Working Paper 003. Manchester: The University of Manchester. See the glossary at https://tinyurl.com/u6k6xbd for more detail on terminology.
- 11 IEA. World energy model: sustainable development scenario. www.iea.org/weo/weomodel/sds/
- 12 IEA (6 May 2019) Renewable capacity growth worldwide stalled in 2018 after two decades of strong expansion. See https://tinyurl.com/wpjxo5d
- 13 Barbour, E, Wilson, G, Radcliffe, J, Dinga, Y and Lia, Y (2016) A review of pumped hydro energy storage development in significant international electricity markets. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 61, 421–432.
- 14 Giovenetto, A and Eller A (2019) Comparing the costs of long duration energy storage technologies. National Grid Ventures and Navigant Research. See www. slenergystorage.com/documents/20190626_Long_ Duration%20Storage_Costs.pdf

- 15 Zarfl, C, Lumsdon, A, Berlekamp, J, Tydecks, L and Tockner, K (2015) A global boom in hydropower dam construction. *Aquatic Sciences* 77:161. See https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00027-014-0377-0.
- 16 World Energy Council (2016) World Energy Resources 2016. See https://tinyurl.com/yyu697q6
- 17 IEA and the World Bank (2017) Progress towards sustainable energy: global tracking framework 2017. World Bank, Washington, DC; World Bank. Regulatory indicators for sustainable energy: a global scorecard for policy makers. http://RISE.worldbank.org
- 18 Ueckerdt, F and Kempener, R (2015) From baseload to peak: renewables provide a reliable solution. Working paper. IRENA. See https://tinyurl.com/snek8xh
- 19 Sunol, R (2013) Turkey: Unbundling within the electricity market and the EMRA resolution on legal unbundling, Erden & Erdem Law Office. See https://tinyurl.com/woq7xab
- 20 Mission 2012. Clean water. http://web.mit.edu/12.000/ www/m2012/finalwebsite/problem/hydropower.shtml
- 21 IHA (2018) 2018 Hydropower status report. See www. hydropower.org/publications/2018-hydropower-statusreport
- 22 Bruckner T, Bashmakov, I, Mulugetta, Y, Chum, H, de la Vega Navarro, A, Edmonds, J, Faaij, A, Fungtammasan, B, Garg, A, Hertwich, E, Honnery, D, Infield, D, Kainuma, M, Khennas, S, Kim, S, Nimir, H. Riahi, K, Strachan, N, Wiser, R and Zhang, X (2014) Energy systems. In: Edenhofer, O, Pichs-Madruga, R, Sokona, Y, Farahani, E, Kadner, S, Seyboth, K. Adler, A, Baum, I, Brunner, S, Eickemeier, P, Kriemann, B, Savolainen, J, Schlömer, S, von Stechow, C, Zwickel, T and Minx, J (eds.) *Climate change 2014: mitigation of climate change*. Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, See www.ipcc.ch/report/ar5/wg3/
- 23 Phyoe, W and Wan, F (2019) A review of carbon sink or source effect on artificial reservoirs. *International Journal* of Environmental Science and Technology. Vol 16, Issue 4, 2161–2174.
- 24 Prairie, Y, Alm, J, Beaulieu, J, Barros, N, Battin, T, Cole, J, del Giorgio, P, DelSontro, T, Guérin, F, Harby, A, Harrison, J, Mercier-Blas, S, Serça, D, Sobek, S and Vachon, D (2018) Greenhouse gas emissions from freshwater reservoirs: what does the atmosphere see? *Ecosystems*, 21(5) 1058–1071. See https://tinyurl.com/rmlfl4x
- 25 Kemenes, A (2011) CO₂ emissions from a tropical hydroelectric reservoir (Balbina, Brazil). *Journal of Geophysical Research*, Vol 116, Issue G3. See https://doi. org/10.1029/2010JG001465
- 26 Planners have not always considered these impacts of hydropower. For example, a 1990 internal World Bank survey of hydroelectric hydropower projects found that 58% of hydropower systems globally were planned and built without any consideration of downstream impacts, even when it was possible to predict that they would cause massive coastal erosion, pollution and other problems. There are now better safeguards in place that go towards encouraging better planning and consideration of the wideranging impacts of hydropower. See endnotes 5 and 27.
- 27 IHA. The G-res tool. https://g-res.hydropower.org/

- 28 Zsiboracs, H, Baranyai, N, Vincze, A, Zentko, L, Birkner, Z, Mate, K, and Pinter, G (2019) Intermittent renewable energy sources: the role of energy storage in the European power system of 2040. *Electronics*, 8(7), 729. See www.mdpi. com/2079-9292/8/7/729; Solomon, A, Child, M, Caldera, U and Breyer, C (2017) How much energy storage is needed to incorporate very large intermittent renewables? *Energy Procedia*, 135, 283–293. See https://doi.org/10.1016/j. egypro.2017.09.520
- 29 EirGrid and SONI (2017) Consultation on DS3 system services enduring tariffs: DS3 System Services Implementation Project. See https://tinyurl.com/r7wg4yv There is a summary of the 14 DS3 system services on p10. See EirGrid (2019) Ancillary services report. www. eirgridgroup.com/site-files/library/EirGrid/AS-OSC-Report_18-19.pdf for a summary of costs for the system services and other charges for the 2018/19 period.
- 30 Mohanpurkar, M, Luo, Y, Hovsapian, R, Muljadi, E, Gevorgian, V and Koritarov, V (2017) Novel control strategy for multiple run-of-the-river hydro power plants to provide grid ancillary services. See www.osti.gov/servlets/ purl/1378331
- 31 Diesendorf, M (22 August 2018) Is coal power 'dispatchable'? See https://reneweconomy.com.au/is-coalpower-dispatchable-71095/
- 32 Muller, M (19 February 2019) Hydropower dams can help mitigate the global warming impact of wetlands. See www. nature.com/articles/d41586-019-00616-w
- 33 Kumar, A, Schei, T, Ahenkorah, A, Caceres Rodriguez, R, Devernay, J-M, Freitas, M, Hall, D, Killingtveit, Å and Liu, Z (2011) Hydropower. In Edenhofer, O, Pichs-Madruga, R, Sokona, Y, Seyboth, K, Matschoss, P, Kadner, S, Zwickel, T, Eickemeier, P, Hansen, G, Schlömer, S and von Stechow, C (eds), IPCC Special Report on Renewable Energy Sources and Climate Change Mitigation. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA, pp 437–496; Hirth, L (2016) The benefits of flexibility: the value of wind energy with hydropower. *Applied Energy*, Vol 181, 210–223. See https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apenergy.2016.07.039
- 34 Yang, C (2016) Chapter 2 pumped hydroelectric storage. Storing Energy, 25–38. See https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-803440-8.00002-6
- 35 Stackpole, B (6 December 2018) Automating the grid in a modern age of electrification. *Automation World*. See https://tinyurl.com/rvfy2x2
- 36 UNFCCC. Introduction to climate finance. See https:// unfccc.int/topics/climate-finance/the-big-picture/ introduction-to-climate-finance
- 37 See CIF (27 June 2019) Summary of the co-chairs joint meeting of the CTF and SCF Trust Fund Committees, https://tinyurl.com/t57x8dg and CIF (2019) CIF strategic paper. See https://tinyurl.com/wkwyoct
- 38 Data from the CFU, an initiative that tracks public sector multilateral and bilateral climate funds. https:// climatefundsupdate.org (data accessed November 2018).
- 39 Buchner, B, Clark, A, Falconer, A, Macquarte, R, Meattle, V and Wetherbee, C (2019) Global landscape of climate finance. Climate Policy Initiative. See https:// climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/global-landscape-ofclimate-finance-2019/
- 40 Berga, L (2016) The role of hydropower in climate change mitigation and adaptation: a review. *Engineering*, Vol 2(3) 313–318. See https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENG.2016.03.004
- 41 There are three main classifications of hydropower based on their capacity: large hydropower (>10 MW); small hydropower (≤10 MW); and mini-hydropower (100kW to 1MW). IEA-ETSAP and IRENA (2015) Technology brief E06. See www.irena.org/publications/2015/Feb/ Hydropower

- 42 CFU. Clean Technology Fund. https://climatefundsupdate. org/the-funds/clean-technology-fund/
- 43 The impacts of hydropower are very context-specific and historically there have been many examples of hydropower having significant negative impacts. As a result, a large and influential international anti-hydropower lobby has developed of activists working at local, national, and international levels. These lobby groups have had significant impact, preventing and discontinuing hydropower projects. For example, plans for five hydropower systems on two of Chilean Patagonia's rivers, all granted permits by the Chilean government in 2011, were cancelled in 2014 after eight years of strong public opposition led by the Patagonia Defense Council, a coalition of nearly 70 Chilean and international organisations.
- 44 Information on project proposals rejected by the review process before reaching the GCF, such as Upper Trishuli-1, is not made public. As of March 2019, this project was being considered for a loan by the Asian Development Bank. See www.adb.org/projects/documents/nep-49086-001-rrp
- 45 AIDA (31 March 2017) Letter: concerning the Green Climate Fund and large hydropower. WEDO. See https:// wedo.org/letter-concerning-green-climate-fund-largehydropower/
- 46 Mahmud, K (2012) Power grid interconnection of South Asian region to retain sustainable energy security and figure out the energy scarcity. *Global Journal of Researches in Engineering*, Volume 12, Issue 10. See https://pdfs. semanticscholar.org/e28d/2210240d44c2f5a02ede15b21 8bcee2fee84.pdf
- 47 World Bank (2018) Nepal-India Electricity Transmission and Trade Project (P115767): implementation status and results report. See https://tinyurl.com/vhg8ryz
- 48 Rijal, P (8 July 2019) Nepal, India officials to meet to get cross-border transmission line project moving forward. *The Kathmandu Post.* See https://tinyurl.com/tfocgwm
- 49 World Bank. Electricity production from hydroelectric sources (% of total). https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ eg.elc.hyro.zs
- 50 Ecometrica (2011) Electricity-specific emission factors for grid electricity. Technical paper. See https://ecometrica. com/assets/Electricity-specific-emission-factors-for-gridelectricity.pdf
- 51 SREP Ethiopia (2017) Project approval request. Public document, IFC. See http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/ en/300441531555030636/1878-PSREET003A-Ethiopia-Project-Document.pdf
- 52 Lara, A (21 August 2018) The pitfalls of hydroelectric power in drought-prone Africa. See https://granthaminstitute. com/2018/08/21/the-pitfalls-of-hydroelectric-power-indrought-prone-africa/
- 53 Rai, N, Kaur, N, Fikreyesus, D and Kallore, M (2013) Climate investment funds: scaling up renewable energy programme (SREP) in Ethiopia – a status review. See https://pubs.iied. org/10053IIED/
- 54 ADB (2017) Nepal energy sector assessment, strategy and road map. See www.adb.org/publications/nepal-energystrategy-roadmap
- 55 BBC News (9 October 2015) Tanzania closing hydropower plants. See www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-34491984; Reuters (1 September 2015) Zambia to deepen power cuts after drought affects hydro plant. See https://af.reuters.com/ article/topNews/idAFKCN0R145220150901; Circle of Blue (22 July 2015) Zambia electricity shortage highlights Africa's hydropower shortfalls. See www.circleofblue.org/2015/ world/zambia-electricity-shortage-highlights-africashydropower-shortfalls/

- 56 Agence France-Presse (8 December 2017) Malawi suffers blackouts as drought exposes 98% reliance on hydro power. *The Guardian.* See www.theguardian.com/world/2017/ dec/08/malawi-blackouts-drought-hydro-power; Sanje, K (29 October 2015) Malawi's hydropower dries up as river runs low, menacing forests. *Reuters.* See https://tinyurl. com/w7esvgm
- 57 Conway, D, Dalin, C, Landman, W and Osborn, T (2017) Hydropower plans in eastern and southern Africa increase risk of concurrent climate-related electricity supply disruption. *Nature Energy* 2, 946–953. See www.nature. com/articles/s41560-017-0037-4
- 58 Global Environment Facility. Project number GEF 5676: Promotion and development of renewable energies through the set-up of mini-hydro plants in rural communities located in the region of the Andes and the southern area of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela. See https://tinyurl.com/ rq98ymp
- 59 CTF (2016) Morocco: ONE Wind Energy Plan a proposal for relocation of USD 30.71 million in CTF resources. African Development Bank. See https://tinyurl.com/wn3muw8
- 60 Project numbers GEF 3931: Small Hydro Power Development and GEF 1904: Small-Scale Hydro Power Development. See www.thegef.org/project/small-hydropower-development
- 61 GEF-IEO (2016) Terminal evaluation review form. Project ID 3931. See https://tinyurl.com/wc9muxd
- 62 Maniknowski, S (2017) Small scale hydro power development in Haiti: terminal evaluation. See https://erc. undp.org/evaluation/evaluations/detail/9163
- 63 See Shakya, C, Clutton-Brock, P, Sobey, M and Molleson, A (2016) Building political commitment for energy reform. Infrastructure & Cities for Economic Development (ICED) for a discussion on the political economy in the energy reform space and of best practice in navigating such political challenges. See http://icedfacility.org/resource/documenttitle/
- 64 IHA. Fast facts about hydropower. www.hydropower.org/ facts
- 65 IRENA (2018) Renewable power generation costs in 2017: key findings and executive summary. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi. See www.irena.org/ publications/2018/Jan/Renewable-power-generation-costsin-2017
- 66 Japan Times (13 March 2019) Japan's post 3/11 energy policy. Opinion piece; Zhihai, X (21 March 2019) Rethinking Japan's energy security policy 8 years after Fukushima. The Diplomat.
- 67 BMWi (2014) Action on the development of renewable energy sources (Renewable Energy Sources Act – RES Act 2014). See https://tinyurl.com/syq8t7j and https://tinyurl. com/ra7tldb
- 68 Rickerson, W (2012) Feed-in tariffs as a policy instrument for promoting renewable energies and green economies in developing countries, UNEP. See https://tinyurl.com/ revwkzx
- 69 Fulton, M and Capalino, R (2012) The German feed-in tariff: recent policy changes. Deutsche Bank Group. See www. db.com/cr/en/docs/German_FIT_Update_2012.pdf
- 70 BMWi (2017) 2017 Revision of the Renewable Energy Sources Act: key points of the decision by the German Bundestag of 8 July 2016. See https://tinyurl.com/ rhn4pd9 and BMWi (2015) Making a success of the energy transition: on the road to a secure, clean and affordable energy supply. See https://tinyurl.com/wxkdkvq

- 71 BMWi (2017) Renewable energy sources in figures. See https://tinyurl.com/sf2w9hf; Amelang, S and Appunn, K (27 January 2016) First reactions to Renewable Energy Act reform proposal. See www.cleanenergywire.org/news/ first-reactions-renewable-energy-act-reform-proposal; and Amelang, S (29 June 2016) Germany's energy transition revamp stirs controversy over speed, participation www. cleanenergywire.org/dossiers/reform-renewable-energy-act
- 72 GCF (2017) FP040: Tajikistan: scaling up hydropower sector climate resilience. See www.greenclimate.fund/ projects/fp040 and GCF (2017) Funding proposal: FP040: Tajikistan: scaling up hydropower sector climate resilience. See https://tinyurl.com/swpp5s7
- 73 Water Power & Dam Construction (4 November 2019) ADB signs \$60 million deal for Upper Trishuli-1 project, Nepal. See https://tinyurl.com/udby8bc
- 74 Parkinson, G (14 August 2019) ARENA commits \$40 to fast-track South Australia pumped hydro. See https:// reneweconomy.com.au/arena-commits-40m-to-fast-tracksouth-australia-pumped-hydro-97982/
- 75 Ramirez, P (2016) The benefits of pumped storage hydro to the UK. See https://tinyurl.com/sqpr8em; Energy UK (2017) Ancillary services report, 2017. See https://tinyurl. com/yddvzbl8; IRENA (2019) Innovative ancillary services. Innovation landscape brief. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi. See https://tinyurl.com/vjapm5u
- 76 IEA (2019) Hydroelectric pumped storage electricity installed capacity. See https://tinyurl.com/r6ohrf2
- 77 Kimathi & Partners Corporate Attorneys (n/d) Electricity regulation in Ghana. *Lexology*. See www.lexology. com/library/detail.aspx?g=910beca2-f3bf-420f-8597e7e3e6f53b38 (registration required).
- 78 Examples of existing studies that discuss the contribution of pumped storage systems include: Dursun, B and Alboyaci, B (2010) The contribution of wind-hydro pumped storage systems in meeting Turkey's electric energy demand, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 14, 7, 1979–1988. See www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S1364032110000924; and Zohbi, G, Hendrick, P, Renier, C and Bouillard, P (2016) The contribution of wind-hydro pumped storage systems in meeting Lebanon's electricity demand, *Energy*, 41, 17, 6996–7004. See www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/ pii/S0360319915312039
- 79 McWilliams, M (2017) Finance, engineer, lease and transfer (FELT) – an innovative model for hydropower development. See http://mcw-e.com/FELT%20-%20paper%20 20181011%20R1.pdf
- 80 A forthcoming CISL paper will present and discuss the key risks faced by stakeholders in detail.
- 81 Soanes, M, Skinner, J and Haas, L (2016) Sustainable hydropower and carbon markets. See https://pubs.iied. org/17580IIED
- 82 See GCF. How we work. www.greenclimate.fund/howwe-work/funding-projects and GCF/B.09/23 Annex III: initial investment framework: activity-specific sub-criteria and indicative assessment factors. See https://tinyurl.com/ y8ltq2ya
- 83 GIF (2018) Solomon Islands: Tina River Hydropower Development Project. GIF: Washington, DC. See https:// tinyurl.com/rw8eatu
- 84 CTF (2009) Clean Technology Fund: investment criteria for public sector operations. Climate Investment Funds. See https://tinyurl.com/ra27e3f. Note that this is CTF's investment criteria for public sector operations. A further six criteria apply to private sector projects.

Climate funds should facilitate the transition to a low-carbon and climate-resilient future. Energy storage and ancillary grid services are critical to expanding the proportion of intermittent renewable generation on the electricity grid. Hydropower remains the largest and most cost-effective provider of bulk energy storage, offering the flexibility to provide most other recognised grid services. While sustainable hydropower may not broadly meet climate finance criteria, hydropower projects with the necessary characteristics for transition do meet these objectives and should attract climate finance support. Meanwhile, concerns about the social and ecological integrity of hydropower, such as the impact it may have on local communities, provide more reasons for climate finance to incentivise hydropower designs that are socially, environmentally and technically appropriate for future conditions, supporting the shift to accessible, affordable, clean, distributed smart grids.

IIED is a policy and action research organisation. We promote sustainable development to improve livelihoods and protect the environments on which these livelihoods are built. We specialise in linking local priorities to global challenges. IIED is based in London and works in Africa, Asia, Latin America, the Middle East and the Pacific, with some of the world's most vulnerable people. We work with them to strengthen their voice in the decision-making arenas that affect them – from village councils to international conventions.



International Institute for Environment and Development 80-86 Gray's Inn Road, London WC1X 8NH, UK Tel: +44 (0)20 3463 7399 Fax: +44 (0)20 3514 9055 www.iied.org





FutureDAMS is funded by the Global Challenges Research Fund (GCRF).

